# ANALYSIS OF A VARIATIONAL MODEL FOR NEMATIC SHELLS

ANTONIO SEGATTI, MICHAEL SNARSKI AND MARCO VENERONI

## Contents

1. Introduction	1	
(a) Topological constraints	2	
(b) Well-posedness on general surfaces	3	
(c) Parametric representation on a torus	3	
1.1. Structure of the paper	4	
2. Differential Geometry Preliminaries	4	
3. Energetics	7	
4. Functional Framework	8	
5. Existence of minimizers and gradient flow of the energy	9	
6. Representation of vector fields <b>n</b> via local deviation $\alpha$	15	
6.1. Formulas for the deviation $\alpha$	19	
6.2. Proof of Theorem 1	21	
7. Energy minimizers on a torus	21	
7.1. A toy-problem: constant deviation	22	
7.2. The one-constant approximation for the torus	24	
7.3. Comparison with the classical energy	33	
8. Numerical experiments	33	
Acknowledgments	34	
Appendix A. Geometric quantities on the torus	35	
Appendix B. Some integration formulas	38	
Appendix C. The general Euler-Lagrange equation	38	
References		

Keywords: Liquid crystals; gradient-flow; surface energy; topological defects; harmonic maps.

**MSC:** 35R01; 45Q99; 58J35; (35K58; 53Z05; 65Z05);

## 1. INTRODUCTION

Liquid crystals are an intermediate phase of matter between solid and fluid states which possess peculiar optical properties and are controllable through electric and magnetic fields. As a result, they play a fundamental role in the development of many scientific applications and in the design of new generation technologies.

Date: April 6, 2014.

A nematic shell is a thin film of nematic liquid crystal coating a rigid and curved substrate  $\Sigma$  which is typically represented as a two-dimensional surface. The basic mathematical description of these shells is given in terms of a unit vector field constrained to be tangent to the substrate  $\Sigma$ . This vector field will be called the *director*, analogous to the nomenclature for liquid crystals in domains. The rigorous mathematical treatment of nematic shells is intriguing since it combines tools from diverse fields such as the calculus of variations, partial differential equations, topology, differential geometry and numerical analysis. Our study is further motivated by the vast technological applications of nematic shells, as discussed in [32]. To the best of our knowledge, the study of these structures has been mostly confined to the physical literature (see, e.g., [20, 25, 31, 41, 44]) with the sole exception of [39].

The form of the elastic energy for nematics is well established, both in the framework of director theory which is based on the works of Oseen, Zocher, and Frank, and in the framework of the order-tensor theory introduced by de Gennes (see, e.g., [12, 43]). On the other hand, when dealing with nematic shells, there is no universal agreement on the form of a *two-dimensional* free energy. The differences between the various approaches arise in the choice of the local distortion element of the substrate, i.e., the effect of the substrate's extrinsic geometry on the elastic energy of the nematics. Indeed, as observed in [4, 44], the liquid crystal ground state (and all its stable configurations, in general) is determined by two competing, driving principles: on one hand the minimization of the "curvature of the texture" penalized by the elastic energy, and on the other the frustration due to constraints of geometrical and topological nature, imposed by anchoring the nematic to the surface of the underlying particle. A new energy model proposed by Napoli and Vergori in [30, 31] affects these two aspects, leading to different results with respect to the classical models [19, 25, 41]. It is interesting to note that a definitive microscopic justification of these energies is still to be found.

The aim of this paper is to analyze the new surface energy for liquid crystal shells proposed in [30, 31]. To describe our results and to highlight some of the related difficulties, let us consider at first the simplest *one-constant approximation* of the surface energy on a two-dimensional surface  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ :

$$W_{\kappa}(\mathbf{n}) := \frac{\kappa}{2} \int_{\Sigma} |D\mathbf{n}|^2 + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2 \,\mathrm{dVol},\tag{1.1}$$

where **n** is a unit norm and tangent vector field on  $\Sigma$  representing, for any point on  $\Sigma$ , the mean orientation of the nematic molecules; here  $\kappa$  is a positive constant, the symbol D denotes the covariant derivative on  $\Sigma$ , and  $\mathfrak{B}$  is the shape operator (see Section 2 for all the details and definitions). Our results address

- (a) the relation between the topology of the surface and the functional setting,
- (b) the minimization of (1.1) and the well posedness of its gradient flow on a general genus one surface,
- (c) the precise structure of local minimizers on a particular surface: the axisymmetric torus.

We pay particular attention to the gradient flow of the energy because, aside from being an interesting mathematical object on its own, it provides an efficient tool for numerical approximations of minimizers. Furthermore, it can be seen as a first step towards the evolutionary study of liquid crystals on surfaces. While Step (a) is necessary to give a rigorous formulation to the problem, Steps (b) and (c) complement each other: The general analysis in (b) has the advantage of being applicable to any two-dimensional topologically admissible surface and even, up to some technical obstacles, to (N - 1)-dimensional compact and smooth hypersurfaces embedded in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . In (c) we sacrifice generality in order to obtain more precise analytical and numerical information on the solutions. In particular, the regularity issue and the existence of solutions with prescribed winding number, which seem difficult to be obtained by working directly on (1.1), are more transparent.

(a) Topological constraints. Given the form of (1.1), it would be natural to set its analysis in the ambient space of tangent vector fields such that  $|\mathbf{n}|$  and  $|D\mathbf{n}|$  belong to  $L^2(\Sigma)$ . We refer to the quantity  $\int_{\Sigma} |D\mathbf{n}|^2$  as the *Dirichlet energy* of  $\mathbf{n}$ . However, the topology of the surface may force the subset of vector fields with  $|\mathbf{n}| = 1$ , which would represent our directors, to be empty. This could be heuristically explained as follows. Let  $\mathbf{v}$  be a smooth tangent vector field on  $\Sigma$ , with finitely many zeroes. The index  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$  of a zero  $\bar{x} \in \Sigma$  is, intuitively, the number of counterclockwise rotations that the vector completes around a small circle around  $\bar{x}$ . So, if  $m \neq 0$ , the corresponding unit-length vector field  $\mathbf{v}/|\mathbf{v}|$  has a discontinuity at  $\bar{x}$  (see Figure 1). By

the Poincaré-Hopf index Theorem [15, Chapter 3], the global sum of the indices of the zeroes of  $\boldsymbol{v}$  equals the Euler characteristic  $\chi(\Sigma)$  and therefore it is possible to find a smooth field  $\mathbf{n}$  with  $|\mathbf{n}| \equiv 1$  on  $\Sigma$  if and only if  $\chi(\Sigma) = 0$ , i.e. if  $\Sigma$  is a genus-1 surface ("hairy ball Theorem"). Moreover, a direct computation (say for m = 1) shows that the Dirichlet energy of  $\boldsymbol{v}/|\boldsymbol{v}|$  in any small enough annulus centered at  $\bar{x}$ , with internal radius  $\rho$ , scales like  $|\log(\rho)| \approx \rho \to 0$ . Therefore, one would expect the topological constraint of the hairy ball Theorem to hold also for  $H^1$ -regular vector fields. Indeed, in Theorem 1 we generalize the hairy



FIGURE 1. Examples of unitary vector fields on a disc in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , showing topological defects with index 1.

ball Theorem to  $H^1$ -regular vector fields. Our proof is by contradiction. First, using variational methods we show that if the set of  $H^1$ -regular tangent unitary fields on  $\Sigma$  is not empty, then it includes a minimizer of the Dirichlet energy on  $\Sigma$ . Then, using the local representation we study in Section 6 and regularity theory for elliptic PDEs, we show that this minimizer is continuous, contradicting the classical hairy ball Theorem. Note that the exponent 2 in (1.1) is a limit-case, as it is possible to construct unitary fields such that  $|Dv| \in L^p(\Sigma)$  for any  $p \in [1, 2)$ , on any smooth compact surface  $\Sigma$ . In view of Theorem 1, we restrict our study to genus-1 surfaces, where the underlying geometry of the substrate does not force the creation of defects. A rigorous analysis of the distribution and evolution of defects on nematic surfaces is an interesting problem which is beyond the scope of this paper. Due to its large potential impact on the design of new generation metamaterial structures (see [32, 45]), this question has garnered a good deal of interest within the physics community (see [20, 35, 38, 33, 44]). To the best of our knowledge it still lacks a rigorous mathematical treatment. A different approach to defects, following an approximation of Ginzburg-Landau type, was studied in [1].

(b) Well-posedness on general surfaces. The general form of the surface energy (1.1), introduced in [30], is the surface analogue of the well-studied Oseen, Zocher and Frank model (see, e.g., [43]) and is defined as

$$W(\mathbf{n}) := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} K_1 (\operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n})^2 + K_2 (\mathbf{n} \cdot \operatorname{curl}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n})^2 + K_3 |\mathbf{n} \times \operatorname{curl}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n}|^2 \, \mathrm{dVol.}$$
(1.2)

In the above display, the subscript s denotes surface operators (see Section 2) and  $K_1, K_2, K_3$  are positive constants known respectively as the splay, twist and bend moduli. Using the direct method of the calculus of variations, in Proposition 5.2 we prove existence of a minimizer of (1.2). We then focus on the  $L^2$ -gradient flow of (1.1), in the case of  $\kappa := K_1 = K_2 = K_3$ . The study of the gradient flow for the energy (1.1) could be seen as a starting point for the analysis of an Ericksen-Leslie type model for nematic shells. This problem has already been addressed in [39] where various wellposedness and long time behavior results have been obtained for an Ericksen-Leslie type model on Riemannian manifolds. However, it should be pointed out that the model in [39] is purely intrinsic and does not take into account the way the substrate on which the nematic is deposited sits in the three-dimensional space.

In Theorem 2 we prove the well-posedness of the  $L^2$ -gradient flow of (1.1), i.e.

$$\partial_t \mathbf{n} - \Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} = |D\mathbf{n}|^2 \mathbf{n} + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2 \mathbf{n} \quad \text{in } \Sigma \times (0, +\infty).$$
(1.3)

Here  $\Delta_g$  is the rough Laplacian, D is the covariant derivative and  $\mathfrak{B}$  is the shape operator on  $\Sigma$  (see Section 2). The right-hand side of (1.3) is a result of the unit-norm constraint on the director  $\mathbf{n}$ . A proof of the existence relying on *i*) discretization, *ii*) a priori estimates, *iii*) convergence of discrete solutions, would encounter a difficulty here, as the nonlinear term  $|D\mathbf{n}|^2$  in the right-hand side of (1.3) is not continuous with respect to the weak- $H^1$  convergence expected from the a priori estimates. We overcome this problem

with techniques employed in the study of the heat flow for harmonic maps (see [10, 11]): we first relax the unit-norm constraint with a Ginzburg-Landau approximation, i.e., we allow for vectors  $\mathbf{n}$  with  $|\mathbf{n}| \neq 1$ , but we penalize deviations from unitary length at the order  $1/\varepsilon^2$ , for a small parameter  $\varepsilon > 0$ . In this way, it is possible to build a sequence of fields  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$ , with  $|\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}| \to 1$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , which solve an approximation of (1.3), with zero right-hand side. The crucial remark, in order to recover (1.3) in the limit, is that for a smooth unit-norm field  $\mathbf{n}$ , (1.3) is equivalent to

$$(\partial_t \mathbf{n} - \Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} = 0.$$

When passing to the limit, the non-trivial term is  $\Delta_g \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}$ , which can be treated by a careful surface integration by parts.

(c) Parametric representation on a torus. A common way to study unit-norm tangent vector fields on a surface  $\Sigma$  is to introduce a scalar parameter  $\alpha$  which measures the rotation of  $\mathbf{n}$  with respect to a given orthonormal frame  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$ , i.e.  $\mathbf{n} = \mathbf{e}_1 \cos(\alpha) + \mathbf{e}_2 \sin(\alpha)$ . The local existence of such a representation is straightforward, but since a global one on  $\Sigma$  is in general not possible (even when the topology of  $\Sigma$  allows for  $H^1$ -fields), we first prove that for every  $H^1$ -regular unit-norm vector field  $\mathbf{n}$  there exists a representation  $\alpha \in H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  defined on the universal covering of  $\Sigma$  (Proposition 6.1). Then, we express the energies (1.1) and (1.2), and the relative Euler-Lagrange equations, in terms of  $\alpha$ . With this representation in hand, we focus on a specific parametrization of the axisymmetric torus in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . The main advantages are that we now deal with the scalar quantity  $\alpha$ , instead of the vector  $\mathbf{n}$ , that through the parametrization we can reduce to work on a flat domain, e.g.  $Q = [0, 2\pi] \times [0, 2\pi]$ , and that the unit-norm constraint does not appear explicitly. The disadvantages are that the representation is not unique (as  $\alpha$  and  $\alpha + 2k\pi$  yield the same field  $\mathbf{n}$ ) and that the parametrization introduces an unusual condition of "periodicity modulo  $2\pi$ " on the boundary of Q.

In [37] we used this approach to explicitly calculate the value of the energy (1.2) on constant deviations  $\alpha$ . The interest lies in understanding the dependence of the energy on the mechanical parameters  $K_i$  and on the aspect ratio of the torus, even on a special set of configurations. The constant configurations  $\alpha_m := 0$  and  $\alpha_p := \pi/2$  (see Figure 2) are of particular interest, as, up to an additive constant, the  $\alpha$ -representation of (1.1) is

$$W_{\kappa}(\alpha) = \frac{\kappa}{2} \int_{Q} \left\{ |\nabla_{s} \alpha|^{2} + \eta \cos(2\alpha) \right\} \, \mathrm{dVol}, \tag{1.4}$$

where  $\eta$  is a function which depends only on the geometry of the torus. This structure, a Dirichlet energy plus a double (modulo  $2\pi$ ) well potential, is well-studied in the context of Cahn-Hilliard phase transitions. Depending on the torus aspect ratio, the sign of  $\eta$  may not be constant on Q, thus forcing a smooth transition between the states  $\alpha_m$ , where  $\eta < 0$ , and  $\alpha_p$ , where  $\eta > 0$ .



FIGURE 2. The constant states  $\alpha_m \equiv 0$  (director oriented along the meridians of the torus),  $\alpha_p \equiv \pi/2$  (director oriented along the parallels of the torus) and their respective energy densities.

In Subsection 7.2 we show a correspondence between elements of the fundamental group of the torus  $(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z})$ , classes of functions  $\alpha$  with the same boundary conditions, and classes of vector fields **n** with the same winding number. In view of this decomposition, in Theorem 3 we prove that the Euler-Lagrange equation of (1.4) has a solution for every element of  $\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}$ , and that for every (regular enough) initial datum  $\alpha_0$  in a class with fixed boundary conditions, the  $L^2$ -gradient flow of (1.4) has a unique classical solution, which converges to a solution of the E.-L. equation as  $t \to \infty$ .

1.1. Structure of the paper. In Section 2 we introduce the differential geometry notation and tools that we need for our study. In Section 3 we describe and contextualize the energies (1.1) and (1.2). In Section 4 we set up the functional framework and we state the  $H^1$ -version of the hairy ball Theorem (Theorem 1). The existence of minimizers (Proposition 5.1) and the gradient flow dynamics (Theorem 2) on general two-dimensional embedded surfaces are proved in Section 5. Section 6 is devoted to the existence of global  $H^1$ representations  $\alpha$  (Proposition 6.1), which we use in Subsection 6.1 to express the energies in terms of  $\alpha$  and in Subsection 6.2 to prove Theorem 2. In Section 7 we concentrate on the particular case of an axisymmetric parametrised torus. After a short revision of the minimization problem on constant deviations  $\alpha$  (Subsection 7.1), we state and prove the results concerning the correspondence between homotopy classes of the torus, solutions of the Euler-Lagrange equations, and gradient flow, are presented in Section 8. The appendices contain the computations regarding the explicit parametrization of the torus and the derivation of the Euler-Lagrange equation for the full energy (1.2), in terms of  $\alpha$ .

### 2. DIFFERENTIAL GEOMETRY PRELIMINARIES

We refer the reader to, e.g., [22], for all the material regarding Riemannian geometry. Let  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  be an embedded regular surface of  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . We assume that  $\Sigma$  is compact, connected and smooth. For any point  $x \in \Sigma$ , let  $T_x \Sigma$  and  $N_x \Sigma$  denote the tangent and the normal space to  $\Sigma$  in the point x, respectively. Let  $T\Sigma$ denote the tangent bundle of  $\Sigma$ , i.e. the (disjoint) union over  $\Sigma$  of the tangent planes  $T_x\Sigma$ . Let  $\pi:T\Sigma\to\Sigma$ be the (smooth) map that assigns to any tangent vector its application point on  $\Sigma$ . A vector field **n** on a open neighbourhood  $A \subset \Sigma$ , is a section of  $T\Sigma$ , i.e. a map  $\mathbf{n} : A \to T\Sigma$  for which  $\pi \circ \mathbf{n}$  is the identity on  $\Sigma$ . We denote by  $\mathfrak{T}(\Sigma)$  the space of all the smooth sections of  $T\Sigma$ . For any point  $x \in \Sigma$  let  $T_x^*\Sigma = (T_x\Sigma)^*$ be the dual space of  $T_x\Sigma$ , also named cotangent space. Its elements are called covectors. The disjoint union over  $\Sigma$  of the cotangent spaces  $T_x^*\Sigma$  is  $T^*\Sigma$ . As we did for vector fields, we introduce the space of smooth sections of  $T^*\Sigma$ . We denote this space by  $\mathfrak{T}^*(\Sigma)$ , its elements are the covector fields. We denote by g the metric induced on  $\Sigma$  by the embedding, i.e. the restriction of the metric of  $\mathbb{R}^3$  to tangent vectors to  $\Sigma$ . As a consequence, we can unambiguously use the inner product notation  $(u, v)_{\mathbb{R}^3}$  instead of q(u, v) for  $\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v} \in T_x \Sigma, x \in \Sigma$ . Similarly, we write  $|\boldsymbol{u}| = \sqrt{(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u})_{\mathbb{R}^3}}$  to denote the norm of a tangent vector  $\boldsymbol{u}$  to  $\Sigma$ . For a two-tensor  $\mathbb{A} = \{a_i^j\}$  we adopt the norm  $|\mathbb{A}|^2 := \operatorname{tr}(\mathbb{A}^T \mathbb{A}) = \sum_{ij} (a_i^j)^2$ , which is invariant under change of coordinates. If  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  is any local frame for  $T\Sigma$ , we denote by  $g_{ij} = g(\mathbf{e}_i, \mathbf{e}_j) = (\mathbf{e}_i, \mathbf{e}_j)_{\mathbb{R}^3}$  the components of the metric tensor with respect to  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$ . By  $g^{ij}$  and  $\bar{g}$  we denote the components of the inverse  $g^{-1}$ and the determinant of g, respectively. As it is customary, if  $(x^1, x^2)$  is a coordinate system for  $\Sigma$ , then  $(\frac{\partial}{\partial x^1}, \frac{\partial}{\partial x^2})$  is the corresponding local basis for  $T\Sigma$  and  $(dx^1, dx^2)$  is the dual basis. Given a vector X, we denote by  $X^{\flat}$  the covector such that  $X^{\flat}(\boldsymbol{v}) = g(X, \boldsymbol{v})$ . In coordinates,

$$X^{\flat} = X_i^{\flat} \mathrm{d} x^i$$
, with  $X_i^{\flat} = g_{ij} X^j$ .

Being the flat  $\,^{\flat}$  operator invertible, we denote by the sharp  $\,^{\sharp}$  symbol its inverse, which acts in the following way: Given a covector  $\,\omega$ , let  $\,\omega^{\sharp}$  be the vector such that  $\,\omega(\boldsymbol{v}) = g(\omega^{\sharp}, \boldsymbol{v})$ . In coordinates, we have

$$\omega^{\sharp} = (\omega^{\sharp})^{i} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{i}}, \quad \text{with} \quad (\omega^{\sharp})^{i} = g^{ij} \omega_{j}.$$

In the formulae above and in the rest of the paper we use Einstein summation convention: repeated upper and lower indices will automatically be summed unless otherwise specified. In particular, indices with greek letters are summed from 1 to 3, while latin ones are summed from 1 to 2.

**Differential Operators.** Let  $\nabla$  be the connection with respect to the standard metric of  $\mathbb{R}^3$ , i.e., given two smooth vector fields Y and X in  $\mathbb{R}^3$  (identified with its tangent space), the vector field  $\nabla_X Y$  is the vector field whose components are the directional derivatives of the components of Y in the direction X. When  $\mathbf{e}_{\alpha}$  $(\alpha = 1, \ldots, 3)$  is a basis of  $\mathbb{R}^3$  we will set  $\nabla_{\alpha} Y := \nabla_{\mathbf{e}_{\alpha}} Y$ . Given  $\boldsymbol{u}$  and  $\boldsymbol{v}$  in  $\mathfrak{T}(\Sigma)$ , we denote with  $D_{\boldsymbol{v}}\boldsymbol{u}$  the covariant derivative of  $\boldsymbol{u}$  in the direction  $\boldsymbol{v}$ , with respect to the Levi Civita (or Riemannian) connection D of the metric g on  $\Sigma$ . Now, if u and v are extended arbitrarily to smooth vector fields on  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , we have the Gauss Formula along  $\Sigma$ :

$$\nabla_{\boldsymbol{v}}\boldsymbol{u} = D_{\boldsymbol{v}}\boldsymbol{u} + h(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v})\boldsymbol{\nu}. \tag{2.1}$$

In the relation above, the symmetric bilinear form  $h : \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma) \times \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$  is the scalar second fundamental form of  $\Sigma$ . Associated to h, there is a linear self adjoint operator, called *shape operator* and denoted with  $\mathfrak{B} : \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma)$ , such that  $\mathfrak{B}\boldsymbol{v} = -\nabla_{\boldsymbol{v}}\boldsymbol{\nu}$  for any  $\boldsymbol{v} \in \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma)$ . We recall that the operator  $\mathfrak{B}$  satisfies the Weingarten relation

$$(\mathfrak{B} \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^3} = h(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v}) \;\; \forall \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma).$$

Beside the covariant derivative, we introduce another differential operator for vector fields on  $\Sigma$ , which takes into account also the way that  $\Sigma$  embeds in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . Let  $\boldsymbol{u} \in \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma)$  and extend it smoothly to a vector field  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}$  on  $\mathbb{R}^3$ ; denote its standard gradient by  $\nabla \tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}$  on  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . For  $x \in \Sigma$ , define the *surface gradient* of  $\boldsymbol{u}$ 

$$\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u}(x) := \nabla \tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}(x) P(x), \qquad (2.2)$$

where  $P(x) := (Id - \boldsymbol{\nu} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu})(x)$  is the orthogonal projection on  $T_x \Sigma$ . Note that  $\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u}$  is well-defined, as it does not depend on the particular extension  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}$ . The object just defined is a smooth mapping  $\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u} : \Sigma \to \mathbb{R}^{3\times3}$ , or equivalently  $\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u} : \Sigma \to \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{R}^3, \mathbb{R}^3)$  (the space of linear continuous operators on  $\mathbb{R}^3$ ), such that ker  $\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u}(x) =$  $N_x \Sigma$ , for all  $x \in \Sigma$ . In general,  $\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u} \neq D\boldsymbol{u} = P(\nabla \boldsymbol{u})$  since the matrix product is non commutative. Using the decomposition (2.1), it is immediate to get

$$\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u}[\boldsymbol{v}] = \nabla_{\boldsymbol{v}} \boldsymbol{u} = D_{\boldsymbol{v}} \boldsymbol{u} + h(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v}) \boldsymbol{\nu}, \quad \forall \boldsymbol{v} \in T_x \Sigma, \forall x \in \Sigma,$$

which gives, recalling that the decomposition is orthogonal,

$$|\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u}|^2 = |D\boldsymbol{u}|^2 + |\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{B}}\boldsymbol{u}|^2, \quad \forall \boldsymbol{u} \in T_x \Sigma, \forall x \in \Sigma.$$
(2.3)

Having defined  $\nabla_s \boldsymbol{u}$ , we can introduce the related notions of divergence and curl

$$\operatorname{tr}_{g} \nabla_{s} \boldsymbol{u} = \operatorname{tr}_{g} D \boldsymbol{u} =: \operatorname{div}_{s} \boldsymbol{u}, \text{ in coordinates, } \operatorname{div}_{s} \boldsymbol{u} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\overline{g}}} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{i}} \left( \sqrt{\overline{g}} \, \boldsymbol{u}^{i} \right)$$

and  $\operatorname{curl}_{s} \boldsymbol{u} := -\epsilon \nabla_{s} \boldsymbol{u}$ , where  $\epsilon$  is the Ricci alternator:

$$\epsilon_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if any of } \alpha, \beta, \gamma \text{ are the same,} \\ +1 & \text{if } (\alpha, \beta, \gamma) \text{ is a cyclic permutation of } (1,2,3), \\ -1 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Note that the trace operator in the definition of the divergence acts only on tangential directions. Moreover, note that, contrary to the so-called covariant curl (denoted with  $\operatorname{curl}_{\Sigma}$ , see [22]) the surface curl<sub>s</sub> defined above has, unless the surface  $\Sigma$  is a plane, also in-plane components. To see this, we introduce the Darboux orthonormal frame (or Darboux trihedron)  $(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{t}, \boldsymbol{\nu})$ , where  $\mathbf{t} = \boldsymbol{\nu} \times \mathbf{n}$ . Let  $\kappa_{\mathbf{n}}, \kappa_{\mathbf{t}}$  be the geodesic curvatures of the flux lines of  $\mathbf{n}$  and  $\mathbf{t}$ , defined as  $\kappa_{\mathbf{n}} := (D_{\mathbf{n}}\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{t})_{\mathbb{R}^3}$ ,  $\kappa_{\mathbf{t}} := -(D_{\mathbf{t}}\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3}$ , respectively; let  $c_{\mathbf{n}} := (\mathfrak{Bn}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3}$ be the normal curvature and let  $\tau_{\mathbf{n}} = -(\mathfrak{Bn}, \mathbf{t})_{\mathbb{R}^3}$  be the geodesic torsion of the flux lines of  $\mathbf{n}$  (see, e.g., [13]). The surface gradient of  $\mathbf{n}$ , with respect to the Darboux frame, has the simple expression (see, e.g., [34])

$$\nabla_s \mathbf{n} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \kappa_{\mathbf{n}} & \kappa_{\mathbf{t}} & 0 \\ c_{\mathbf{n}} & -\tau_{\mathbf{n}} & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

from which we read

$$\operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n} = \kappa_{\mathbf{t}} \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{curl}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n} = -\tau_{\mathbf{n}} \mathbf{n} - c_{\mathbf{n}} \mathbf{t} + \kappa_{\mathbf{n}} \boldsymbol{\nu}.$$

$$(2.4)$$

On the other hand, also the norm of the covariant derivative  $D\mathbf{n}$  can be expressed in terms of the geodesic curvatures  $\kappa_{\mathbf{t}}$  and  $\kappa_{\mathbf{n}}$  as  $|D\mathbf{n}|^2 = \kappa_{\mathbf{t}}^2 + \kappa_{\mathbf{n}}^2$ . As a result, we have the following useful expression

$$(\operatorname{div}_{s} \mathbf{n})^{2} + (\mathbf{n} \cdot \operatorname{curl}_{s} \mathbf{n})^{2} + |\mathbf{n} \times \operatorname{curl}_{s} \mathbf{n}|^{2} = (\operatorname{div}_{s} \mathbf{n})^{2} + |\operatorname{curl}_{s} \mathbf{n}|^{2} = \kappa_{\mathbf{t}}^{2} + \kappa_{\mathbf{n}}^{2} + \tau_{\mathbf{n}}^{2} + c_{\mathbf{n}}^{2} = |\nabla_{s} \mathbf{n}|^{2}.$$
(2.5)

For a smooth scalar function  $f: \Sigma \to \mathbb{R}$ , with differential application  $df_x: T_x\Sigma \to T_{f(x)}\mathbb{R} \simeq \mathbb{R}$ , we introduce its gradient as  $\operatorname{grad}_{\mathrm{s}} f = df^{\sharp}$ , that is, the vector field such that

$$df(X) = g(\operatorname{grad}_{s} f, X) \text{ for all } X \in T\Sigma$$

Since for scalar functions the expressions of grad<sub>s</sub> f and  $\nabla_s f$  coincide, in what follows we replace grad<sub>s</sub> with the more common notation  $\nabla_s f$ . In coordinates, denoting  $X = X^i \frac{\partial}{\partial x^i}$ , the above relation means

$$\nabla_s f := g^{ij} \frac{\partial f}{\partial x^j} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^i}.$$

The Laplace Beltrami operator on  $\Sigma$  is given by

$$\Delta_s := \operatorname{div}_{s} \circ \nabla_s = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\bar{g}}} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^i} \left( \sqrt{\bar{g}} g^{ij} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^j} \right).$$

We denote with dVol the volume form of  $\Sigma$  (see, e.g., [22]). We recall the following integration by parts formula (f and h are smooth functions on  $\Sigma$ )

$$-\int_{\Sigma} \Delta_s f h \,\mathrm{dVol} = \int_{\Sigma} g(\nabla_s f, \nabla_s h) \,\mathrm{dVol} - \int_{\partial \Sigma} h \,\mathrm{d}f(N) \,\mathrm{d}S', \tag{2.6}$$

where f and h are smooth functions on  $\Sigma$  and dS' is the element of length of the induced metric on  $\partial\Sigma$ . For a smooth vector field  $\mathbf{n} \in \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma)$ , we denote with  $D^2\mathbf{n}$  the double covariant derivative of  $\mathbf{n}$ , i.e. the following tensor field

$$D^2\mathbf{n}(X,Y) := D_X(D_Y\mathbf{n}) - D_{D_XY}\mathbf{n} \text{ for } X, Y \in \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma).$$

If  $X = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}$  and  $Y = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}$ , we set  $D_{ij}^2 \mathbf{n} := D^2 \mathbf{n}(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j})$ . Then, we denote with  $\Delta_g \mathbf{n}$  the rough laplacian of  $\mathbf{n}$ , namely the vector field defined as

$$\Delta_g \mathbf{n} := g^{ij}(D_{ij}^2 \mathbf{n}) = g^{ij}D_i(D_j \mathbf{n}) - g^{ij}D_{D_i\frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}}\mathbf{n}$$

In particular, in a local orthonormal frame  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$ , we have that

$$\Delta_g \mathbf{n} = \delta^{ij} D_i (D_j \mathbf{n}) - \delta^{ij} D_{D_i \mathbf{e}_j} \mathbf{n}.$$

Note that  $\Delta_g$  can be expressed in divergence form as  $\Delta_g \mathbf{n} = \text{div}_s D\mathbf{n}$ . In the flat case, the rough laplacian reduces to the componentwise laplacian of  $\mathbf{n}$ .

### 3. Energetics

Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  be the volume occupied by the crystal and let  $\mathbb{S}^2 \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  be the unit sphere. In the framework of the director theory for nematic liquid crystals, the configurations of the crystal may be described in terms of the optical axis, a unit vector field  $\mathbf{n} : \Omega \to \mathbb{S}^2$ . A widely used model for nematic liquid crystals is the Oseen, Zocher and Frank (OZF) model (see, e.g., [43]), which is based on the energy

$$W^{OZF}(\mathbf{n},\Omega) := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \left[ K_1(\div \mathbf{n})^2 + K_2(\mathbf{n} \cdot \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{n})^2 + K_3 |\mathbf{n} \times \operatorname{curl} \mathbf{n}|^2 + (K_2 + K_{24}) \div \left[ (\nabla \mathbf{n})\mathbf{n} - (\div \mathbf{n})\mathbf{n} \right] \right] \, \mathrm{d}x,$$
(3.1)

where  $K_1$ ,  $K_2$ ,  $K_3$  and  $K_{24}$  are positive constants called the splay, twist, bend and saddle-splay moduli, respectively. In what follows, we generally omit the dependence of the energy on the domain. A well-studied case is the so-called *one-constant approximation*, obtained when the three constants  $K_i$  are equal. In this case (3.1) reduces to

$$W_{\kappa}^{OZF}(\mathbf{n}) := \frac{\kappa}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \mathbf{n}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(3.2)

This model (both in the general case and the one-constant approximation) has received considerable attention from the mathematical community. Among the others, we refer to [6], [17]. As it is apparent from the energy (3.2), the analysis of liquid crystals shares some difficulties with the theory of harmonic maps into spheres (see, e.g., [6]). More precisely, the study of (3.1) and (3.2) has to face possible topological obstructions coming from the choice of the boundary conditions. In particular, choices of the boundary data not satisfying proper topological constraint lead to the formation of singularities, named defects, in the director (see [17]).

In this paper, we study nematic liquid crystals which are constrained on a surface  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ . We describe their behaviour via a unit norm vector field **n** tangent to  $\Sigma$ , that is  $\mathbf{n}(x) \in T_x \Sigma$ , for  $x \in \Sigma$ . As in the threedimensional theory of Oseen, Zocher, and Frank (OZF), the director **n** describes the preferred direction of the molecular alignment (which coincides with the optical axis of the molecule). In all classical models of surface free energy for nematics, the derivatives in (3.2) are replaced by the covariant derivative  $D\mathbf{n}$  of the surface  $\Sigma$  (see [25, 41, 42, 44], and [39], where the full hydrodynamic model is considered). Consequently, the surface energy in the one-constant approximation is

$$W_{\kappa}^{in}(\mathbf{n}) := \frac{\kappa}{2} \int_{\Sigma} |D\mathbf{n}|^2 \,\mathrm{dVol}$$
(3.3)

and the surface energy in its full generality is

$$W^{in}(\mathbf{n}) := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} K_1(\operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n})^2 + K_3 |\operatorname{curl}_{\Sigma} \mathbf{n}|^2 \mathrm{dVol},$$
(3.4)

where  $\operatorname{curl}_{\Sigma}$  is the covariant curl (see [22]). We adopt the superscript '*in*' in (3.3) and (3.4), referring to the *intrinsic* character of this energy. A recent approach [30, 31] takes into account also the effects of extrinsic curvature in the deviations of the director. The energy in this case is

$$W(\mathbf{n}) := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} K_1 (\operatorname{div}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n})^2 + K_2 (\mathbf{n} \cdot \operatorname{curl}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n})^2 + K_3 |\mathbf{n} \times \operatorname{curl}_{\mathbf{s}} \mathbf{n}|^2 \, \mathrm{dVol.}$$
(3.5)

To have a better insight on the extrinsic/intrinsic character of this energy, let us focus on the one-constant approximation of (3.5), which is given by

$$W_{\kappa}(\mathbf{n}) := \frac{\kappa}{2} \int_{\Sigma} |\nabla_s \mathbf{n}|^2 \,\mathrm{dVol},\tag{3.6}$$

where  $\nabla_s$  is the operator introduced in (2.2). Now, thanks to (2.3) we have

$$W_{\kappa}(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{\kappa}{2} \int_{\Sigma} |D\mathbf{n}|^2 + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2 \,\mathrm{dVol}$$
(3.7)

which shows a striking difference between the classical energy (3.3) and the newly proposed (3.6), namely the presence of the extrinsic term  $\mathfrak{Bn}$ . This term takes into account how the surface  $\Sigma$ , which models the thin substrate on which the liquid crystal is smeared, is embedded into the three-dimensional space. The energy (3.5) has been derived in [30, 31] starting from the well established Oseen and Frank's energy  $W^{OZF}$ (3.1). More precisely, starting from a tubular neighborhood  $\Sigma_h$  of thickness h (satisfying a suitable constraint related to the curvature of  $\Sigma$ ), Napoli and Vergori in [30, 31] obtain that  $W(\mathbf{n})$  in (3.5) is given by

$$W(\mathbf{n}) = \lim_{h \searrow 0} \frac{1}{h} W^{OZF}(\mathbf{n}, \Sigma_h)$$

The limit above holds for any fixed and sufficiently smooth field **n** with the property of being independent of the thickness direction and tangent to any inner surface of the foliation  $\Sigma_h$ . As a result, the null lagrangian related to the coefficient  $(K_2 + K_{24})$  in (3.1) disappears in the limit procedure and hence it is not considered in (3.5). It is an open and interesting problem to rigorously justify this formal limit, for example via Gamma convergence (in the spirit of [21]).

## 4. FUNCTIONAL FRAMEWORK

In this Section we introduce the functional framework where to set the problem. As it will be clear in a moment (see Theorem 1), the choice of our functional setting reflects the topology of the shell. In particular, we will restrict to surfaces for which the Poincaré - Hopf index Theorem does not force the vector field to have defects.

Here integration is always with respect to the area form of the metric g induced on  $\Sigma$  by the euclidean metric of  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . Let  $L^2(\Sigma)$  and  $L^2(\Sigma; \mathbb{R}^3)$  be the standard Lebesgue spaces of square-integrable scalar functions and vector fields, respectively. Define the spaces of tangent vector fields

$$L^{2}_{tan}(\Sigma) := \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in L^{2}(\Sigma; \mathbb{R}^{3}) : \boldsymbol{u}(x) \in T_{x}\Sigma \text{ a.e.} \right\} \quad \text{and} \quad H^{1}_{tan}(\Sigma) := \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in L^{2}_{tan}(\Sigma) : |D\boldsymbol{u}| \in L^{2}(\Sigma) \right\}.$$

The latter, endowed with the scalar product

$$(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v})_{H^1} := \left(\int_{\Sigma} \left\{ \operatorname{tr}(D\boldsymbol{u}^T D\boldsymbol{v}) + (\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^3} \right\} \mathrm{dVol} \right)^{1/2}$$

is a separable Hilbert space. Let  $\|u\|_{H^1} := \sqrt{(u, u)_{H^1}}$ . We can define another norm by

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{H^1_s} := \left(\int_{\Sigma} \left\{ |
abla_s \boldsymbol{u}|^2 + |\boldsymbol{u}|^2 
ight\} \mathrm{dVol} 
ight)^{1/2}$$

Let  $\lambda_M$  denote the maximum value attained by the eigenvalues of the shape operator  $\mathfrak{B}$  on  $\Sigma$ . Since

$$|D\boldsymbol{u}|^{2} + (\lambda_{M}^{2} + 1)|\boldsymbol{u}|^{2} \ge |D\boldsymbol{u}|^{2} + |\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{B}}\boldsymbol{u}|^{2} + |\boldsymbol{u}|^{2} \ge |D\boldsymbol{u}|^{2} + |\boldsymbol{u}|^{2},$$

by (2.3) the two norms are equivalent:

$$(\lambda_M^2+1)^{1/2} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{H^1} \ge \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{H^1_s} \ge \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{H^1}.$$

Finally, the ambient space for the directors  $\mathbf{n}$  is defined as

$$H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2) := \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma) : |\boldsymbol{u}| = 1 \text{ a.e.} \right\}.$$

Since for  $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ 

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{H^1_s}^2 = \frac{2}{\kappa} W_{\kappa}(\boldsymbol{u}) + \operatorname{Vol}(\Sigma),$$

it will often be useful to adopt  $\|\cdot\|_{H^1_s}$  instead of  $\|\cdot\|_{H^1}$ . Note that  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2) \subset L^2(\Sigma; \mathbb{R}^3)$  with compact embedding, and thus  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  is a weakly closed subset of  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma)$ . Note also that  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  lacks a linear structure, while  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma)$  is a linear space.

There are two major problems to address before discussing the existence of minimizers of (3.5):

- Choice of the topology of the surface  $\Sigma$ . This is related to the choice of the functional space thanks to the  $H^1$ -version of the hairy ball Theorem giving that there are no global vector fields with unit length on a compact two-dimensional surface without boundary and with  $H^1$  regularity unless the Euler Characteristic  $\chi(\Sigma) = 0$  (see the next Theorem 1).
- Choice of the boundary conditions. Given a boundary datum  $\mathbf{n}_b$  in some functional class. then we have to show that the set of competitors  $\mathcal{A}(\mathbf{n}_b)$  is not empty, where

$$\mathcal{A}(\mathbf{n}_b) := \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2) : \boldsymbol{u} = \mathbf{n}_b \text{ on } \partial \Sigma \right\}.$$

This fact is related to some precise topological properties of  $\mathbf{n}_b$  (see [7]).

For the time being, we prefer not to tackle the intriguing and difficult problem of the choice of the boundary conditions demanding to a future paper its analysis (see [7]). Thus, we restrict to the case of a smooth surface without boundary. In this context, the following  $H^1$  form of the classical hairy ball Theorem, clarifies the situation.

**Theorem 1.** Let  $\Sigma$  be a compact smooth surface without boundary, embedded in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . Let  $\chi(\Sigma)$  be the Euler characteristic of  $\Sigma$ . Then

$$H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2) \neq \emptyset \iff \chi(\Sigma) = 0.$$

According to the above Theorem, in Section 5 we will make this basic topological assumption:

 $\Sigma$  is a compact and smooth two-dimensional surface without boundary, with  $\chi(\Sigma) = 0.$  (4.1)

We postpone the proof of the above result to the end of Section 6. In particular, we have that the twodimensional sphere cannot be combed with  $H^1$ -regular vector fields. On the other hand, the above Theorem (as well as its smooth classical counterpart) does not hold for odd-dimensional spheres as the following example shows. Take  $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_{2N}) \in \mathbb{S}^{2N-1}$ . The vector field  $\boldsymbol{u}$  given by

$$\boldsymbol{u}(x) = (x_2, -x_1, \dots, x_{2i}, -x_{2i-1}, \dots, x_{2N}, -x_{2N-1})$$

is smooth, tangent, and with unit norm.

#### 5. EXISTENCE OF MINIMIZERS AND GRADIENT FLOW OF THE ENERGY

Now, we come to the question of existence of minimizers of the energy (3.5). Choosing  $\Sigma$  satisfying (4.1), namely in such a way that  $H_{tan}^1(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2) \neq \emptyset$ , we have the following (see [17] for the flat case)

**Proposition 5.1.** Let  $\Sigma$  be a smooth, compact surface in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ , without boundary, satisfying (4.1) and let  $W: H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2) \to \mathbb{R}$  be the energy functional defined in (3.5). Set  $K_* := \min\{K_1, K_2, K_3\}$  and  $K^* := 3(K_1 + K_2 + K_3)$ . We have that

$$\frac{K_*}{2} \int_{\Sigma} \left( |D\boldsymbol{u}(x)|^2 + |\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{B}}\boldsymbol{u}(x)|^2 \right) \mathrm{dVol} \le W(\boldsymbol{u}) \le \frac{K^*}{2} \int_{\Sigma} \left( |D\boldsymbol{u}(x)|^2 + |\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{B}}\boldsymbol{u}(x)|^2 \right) \mathrm{dVol}.$$

Moreover, the energy W is lower semicontinuous with respect to the weak convergence of  $H^1(\Sigma; \mathbb{R}^3)$ .

*Proof.* The upper and the lower bound follow by the *one-constant approximation* (see (2.3)) and the equality (2.5). The lower semicontinuity can be proved by noting that all the terms in (3.5) are indeed weakly lower semicontinuous in  $H^1(\Sigma; \mathbb{R}^3)$  and are multiplied by the positive constants  $K_1, K_2$  and  $K_3$ .

Thus, the existence of a minimizer of the energy W follows from the direct method of calculus of variations

**Proposition 5.2.** There exists  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  such that  $W(\mathbf{n}) = \inf_{\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)} W(\boldsymbol{u})$ .

*Proof.* Let  $u_n$  be a minimizing sequence uniformly bounded in  $H_{tan}^1(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ . This means that  $|u_n| = 1$  and that  $\{u_n\}$  is uniformly bounded in  $H_{tan}^1(\Sigma)$ . Thus, up to a not relabeled subsequence of n, we have that there exists a vector field  $\mathbf{n} \in H_{tan}^1(\Sigma)$  with  $|\mathbf{n}| = 1$  such that

 $u_n \xrightarrow{n \nearrow +\infty} \mathbf{n}$  weakly in  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  and strongly in  $L^2(\Sigma)$ .

Thus, the lower semicontinuity of W gives that  $\inf_{u \in A} W(u) = \liminf_{n \neq \infty} W(u_n) \ge W(n)$  which means that **n** is a minimizer for W.

Now, in the case of the one-constant approximation, we compute, the Euler Lagrange equation associated to the minimization of (3.7) (see also). Incidentally, note that up to technical modifications, the same computations are valid for an (n-1)-hypersurface in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Thus, let  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  be a minimizer for (3.7). Take a smooth  $\mathbf{v} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  and consider the family of deformations  $\varphi(t) := \frac{\mathbf{n} + t\mathbf{v}}{|\mathbf{n} + t\mathbf{v}|}$ , for  $t \in (0, 1)$ . Note that  $|\varphi| = 1$  by construction and that  $\varphi \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ . Moreover,  $\varphi(0) = \mathbf{n}$  and  $\dot{\varphi}(0) = \mathbf{v} - (\mathbf{v}, \mathbf{n})\mathbf{n}$  and thus  $W_{\kappa}(\varphi(t))$  has a minimum at t = 0. Hence, we have

$$\begin{split} 0 &= \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}_{|t=0} W_{\kappa}(\varphi(t)) = \kappa \int_{\Sigma} (D\varphi(0), D\dot{\varphi}(0))_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol} + \kappa \int_{\Sigma} (\mathfrak{B}\varphi(0), \mathfrak{B}\dot{\varphi}(0))_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol} \\ &= \kappa \int_{\Sigma} (D\mathbf{n}, D\boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol} + \kappa \int_{\Sigma} (\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}, \mathfrak{B}\boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol} \\ &- \kappa \int_{\Sigma} |D\mathbf{n}|^{2} (\mathbf{n}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol} - \kappa \int_{\Sigma} |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^{2} (\mathbf{n}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol}, \end{split}$$

where we have used that, being  $|\mathbf{n}| = 1$ , there holds that  $(D\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3} = 0$ , and the fact that  $\mathfrak{B}[\mathbf{n}(\mathbf{n}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^3}] = -\nabla_{\mathbf{n}(\mathbf{n}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^3}} \boldsymbol{\nu} = -(\mathbf{n}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^3} \nabla_{\mathbf{n}} \boldsymbol{\nu} = (\mathbf{n}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}$ . Now, since the shape operator  $\mathfrak{B}$  is self-adjoint, we may introduce the operator  $\mathfrak{B}^2$  given by

 $(\mathfrak{B}^2 \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^3} := (\mathfrak{B} \boldsymbol{u}, \mathfrak{B} \boldsymbol{v})_{\mathbb{R}^3}$  for any  $\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma)$ .

Thus, collecting all the computations, we obtain that a minimizer **n** of  $W_{\kappa}$  is a solution of the following system of nonlinear partial differential equations

$$-\Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} = |D\mathbf{n}|^2 \mathbf{n} + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2 \mathbf{n} \quad \text{in } \Sigma.$$
(5.1)

Since the equations do not depend on  $\kappa$ , in the remainder of this section we take  $\kappa = 1$ , but we still write  $W_{\kappa}$ , to tell the one-constant energy from the general W with three constants.

**Remark 5.1.** As it happens for harmonic maps, a vector field  $\mathbf{n}$  solving (5.1) is parallel to  $-\Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}$ . Viceversa, if  $-\Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}$  is parallel to  $\mathbf{n}$ , then there exists a function  $\lambda$  on  $\Sigma$  (the Lagrange multiplier) such that

$$-\Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} = \lambda \mathbf{n}$$

from which it follows that (recall that  $|\mathbf{n}| = 1$ )

$$\lambda = \lambda(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3} = (-\Delta_g \mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3} + (\mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3} = |D\mathbf{n}|^2 + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2,$$

where we have used the general identity

$$0 \stackrel{|\mathbf{n}|=1}{=} \Delta_g |\mathbf{n}|^2 = 2 \left\{ |D\mathbf{n}|^2 + (\Delta_g \mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3} \right\},\tag{5.2}$$

holding for any smooth vector field  $\mathbf{n}$  on  $\Sigma$ . Therefore, a smooth unitary vector field  $\mathbf{n} \in \mathfrak{T}(\Sigma)$  is a solution of (5.1) if and only if it solves

$$(-\Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} = 0. \tag{5.3}$$

**Evolution of the energy** (3.6) ( $\Pi \alpha \nu \tau \alpha \rho \epsilon \iota$ ). In this paragraph, we study the  $L^2$  gradient flow of the energy (3.6), namely the following evolution

$$\partial_t \mathbf{n} - \Delta_q \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} = |D\mathbf{n}|^2 \mathbf{n} + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2 \mathbf{n} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Sigma \times (0, +\infty), \tag{5.4}$$

$$\mathbf{n}(0) = \mathbf{n}_0 \quad \text{a.e. in } \Sigma. \tag{5.5}$$

We make precise the definition of weak solution to (5.4).

**Definition n** is a global weak solution to (5.4) if

$$\mathbf{n} \in L^{\infty}(0, +\infty; H^{1}_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^{2})), \quad \partial_{t}\mathbf{n} \in L^{2}(0, +\infty; L^{2}_{tan}(\Sigma)),$$
  
**n** weakly solves (5.4), that is

$$\int_{\Sigma} (\partial_t \mathbf{n}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} + \int_{\Sigma} (D\mathbf{n}, D\varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} + \int_{\Sigma} (\mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} - |D\mathbf{n}|^2 \mathbf{n} - |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2 \mathbf{n}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} = 0, \quad (5.6)$$

for all  $\varphi \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma)$ .

We are going to prove the following Theorem.

**Theorem 2.** Let  $\Sigma$  be a two-dimensional surface satisfying (4.1). Given  $\mathbf{n}_0 \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  there exists a global weak solution to (5.4) with  $\mathbf{n}(\cdot, 0) = \mathbf{n}_0(\cdot)$  in  $\Sigma$ .

Note that equation (5.4) has some similarities with the heat flow for harmonic maps and it offers similar difficulties. In particular, the treatment of the quadratic terms in the right hand side requires some care. Note that these terms are related to the constraint  $\mathbf{n}(x) \in \mathbb{S}^2$  for a.a.  $x \in \Sigma$ . As it happens in the study of the heat flow for harmonic maps (see [10, 11]), we relax this constraint with a Ginzburg-Landau type approximation, i.e., we allow for vectors  $\mathbf{n}$  with  $|\mathbf{n}| \neq 1$ , but we penalise deviations from unitary length. The approximating equation is then obtained as the Euler-Lagrange equation of the unconstrained functional

$$\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}: H^1_{tan}(\Sigma) \to \mathbb{R}, \qquad \mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{v}) := W_{\kappa}(\boldsymbol{v}) + \frac{1}{4\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Sigma} (|\boldsymbol{v}|^2 - 1)^2.$$
 (5.7)

Thus, we approximate the solutions to (5.4)-(5.5) with solutions of ( $\varepsilon$  is a small parameter intended to go to zero)

$$\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} - \Delta_g \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} (|\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}|^2 - 1) \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} = 0 \quad \text{a.e. in } \Sigma \times (0, +\infty), \tag{5.8}$$

$$\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(0) = \mathbf{n}_0 \quad \text{a.e. in } \Sigma. \tag{5.9}$$

Existence of a global solution to (5.8)-(5.9), with all the terms in  $L^2(0, \infty; L^2_{tan}(\Sigma))$  follows from the time discretization procedure we are going to briefly outline. Owing to the decomposition described in Remark 5.1, the nonlinear terms  $(|D\mathbf{n}|^2 + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2)\mathbf{n}$  are eventually recovered, in the limit as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ , by showing (5.3).

First of all we introduce a uniform partition  $\mathcal{P}$  of  $(0, +\infty)$ , i.e.

$$\mathcal{P} := \{ 0 = t_0 < t_1 < t_2 < \ldots < t_k < \ldots \}, \quad \tau := t_i - t_{i-1}, \quad \lim_{k \nearrow +\infty} t_k = +\infty.$$

Now, starting from the initial value  $\mathbf{n}_0$ , we find an approximate solution  $N_k \approx \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(t_k), k = 1, \dots$ , by solving iteratively the following problem in the unknown  $N_k$  (for notational simplicity, we skip for a while the  $\varepsilon$ dependence)

Find 
$$N_k$$
 with  $N_k(x) \in T_x \Sigma$  for a.a.  $x \in \Sigma$  such that  

$$\frac{N_k - N_{k-1}}{\tau} - \Delta_g N_k + \mathfrak{B}^2 N_k + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} (|N_k|^2 - 1) N_k = 0 \text{ for a.a. } x \in \Sigma.$$
(5.10)

The existence of a solution to the above problem follows by minimization. More precisely, given (5.7), it is not difficult to show that the solution of the iterative minimization problem

Given 
$$N_{k-1} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma)$$
, find  $N_k \in \operatorname{argmin}_{\boldsymbol{v} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma)} \left\{ \frac{|\boldsymbol{v} - N_{k-1}|^2}{\tau} + \mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{v}) \right\}$ , (5.11)

is a solution to (5.10). Problem (5.11) can be easily solved using the direct method of calculus of variations as we did in Proposition 5.1. Subsequently, we introduce the piecewise linear  $(N_{\tau})$  and the piecewise constant  $(\bar{N}_{\tau})$  interpolants of the discrete values  $\{N_k\}_{k\geq 1}$ . Namely, given  $\mathbf{n}_0, N_1, \ldots, N_k, \ldots$ , we set

$$\hat{N}_{\tau}(0) := \mathbf{n}_{0}, \qquad \hat{N}_{\tau}(t) := a_{k}(t)N_{k} + (1 - a_{k}(t))N_{k-1}, \\
\bar{N}_{\tau}(0) := \mathbf{n}_{0}, \qquad \bar{N}_{\tau}(t) := N_{k} \quad \text{for } t \in ((k-1)\tau, k\tau], \ k \ge 1,$$

where  $a_k(t) := (t - (k-1)\tau)/\tau$  for  $t \in ((k-1)\tau, k\tau], k \ge 1$ . Note that, for almost any  $(x, t) \in \Sigma \times (0, +\infty)$ , we have that  $\hat{N}_{\tau} \in T_x \Sigma$  and  $\bar{N}_{\tau} \in T_x \Sigma$ , being  $T_x \Sigma$  a linear space for any fixed  $x \in \Sigma$ . Hence, we can rewrite (5.10) in the form

$$\partial_t \hat{N}_\tau - \Delta_g \bar{N}_\tau + \mathfrak{B}^2 \bar{N}_\tau + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} (|\bar{N}_\tau|^2 - 1) \bar{N}_\tau = 0 \quad \text{for a.a.} \ (x, t) \in \Sigma \times (0, +\infty).$$
(5.12)

Once we have (5.12), we can obtain in a standard way some uniform (with respect to  $\tau$ ) a priori estimates and we can pass to the limit as  $\tau \searrow 0$ . As a consequence, we obtain a solution to (5.8). Note that this procedure provides a map  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$  which, besides solving (5.8) pointwise, is a tangent vector field, namely for a.a.  $x \in \Sigma$  there holds  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(x) \in T_x \Sigma$ . This property follows from the fact that  $N_k(x) \in T_x \Sigma$  and from the fact that the convergence of the discrete solutions to  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$  is strong enough.

The question is clearly to pass to the limit as  $\varepsilon \searrow 0$  and to recover a solution of (5.4)-(5.5). To this end, we perform some a priori estimates on the solutions to (5.8) that are independent of  $\varepsilon$ . We take the scalar product of  $\mathbb{R}^3$  between the approximate equation and  $\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$  and then we integrate over  $\Sigma$ . We have

$$\|\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(t)\|^2 + \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}(\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(t)) = \|\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(t)\|^2 + \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} W_{\kappa}(\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(t)) + \frac{1}{4\varepsilon^2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \int_{\Sigma} (|\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(t)|^2 - 1)^2 \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol} = 0.$$
(5.13)

Thus, integrating on (0,T), T > 0, and using that  $\mathbf{n}_0 \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ , we get the following estimate

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2(0,T;L^2_{tan}(\Sigma))}^2 + \|D\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^2_{tan}(\Sigma))} + \|\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^2_{tan}(\Sigma))} \\ + \sup_{t \in (0,T)} \frac{1}{4\varepsilon^2} \int_{\Sigma} (|\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(t)|^2 - 1)^2 \mathrm{dVol} \le 3\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}(\mathbf{n}_0) = 3W_{\kappa}(\mathbf{n}_0). \end{aligned} \tag{5.14}$$

Now, the estimate above gives the existence of a vector field  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1(0,T; L^2_{tan}(\Sigma)) \cap L^{\infty}(0,T; H^1_{tan}(\Sigma))$  with  $\mathbf{n}(0) = \mathbf{n}_0$  and of a not relabeled subsequence of  $\varepsilon$  such that

$$\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \mathbf{n}$$
 weakly star in  $L^{\infty}(0,T; H^1_{tan}(\Sigma))$  and strongly in  $L^2(0,T; L^2_{tan}(\Sigma))$ , (5.15)

$$\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \partial_t \mathbf{n}$$
 weakly in  $L^2(0, T; L^2_{tan}(\Sigma)),$  (5.16)

$$\mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}^\varepsilon \xrightarrow{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} \qquad \text{strongly in } L^2(0,T; L^2_{tan}(\Sigma)),$$

$$(5.17)$$

where the last convergence follows directly from the continuity of the shape operator with respect to the strong convergence in  $L^2$  and from the definition of the operator  $\mathfrak{B}^2$ . Moreover, from (5.14) we have that

$$\int_{\Sigma} (|\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}(t)|^2 - 1)^2 \mathrm{dVol} \le 12W_{\kappa}(\mathbf{n}_0)\varepsilon^2 \quad \forall \varepsilon > 0, \ \forall t \in (0, T).$$

which implies that (up to subsequences)

$$|\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}|^2 \xrightarrow{\varepsilon \searrow 0} 1$$
 a.e. on  $\Sigma \times (0, T)$ . (5.18)

As a consequence, we have that  $|\mathbf{n}| = 1$  a.e. in  $\Sigma$  for any time interval (0, T), and hence  $\mathbf{n} \in L^{\infty}(0, +\infty; H_{tan}^{1}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^{2}))$ . Moreover, integrating (5.13) between 0 and  $+\infty$ , we have  $\partial_{t}\mathbf{n} \in L^{2}(0, +\infty; L_{tan}^{2}(\Sigma))$ . To conclude, we have to prove that  $\mathbf{n}$  solves (5.4). We have the following result which is reminiscent of the approach used in [10].

**Lemma 5.1.** Let **n** be a smooth vector field on  $\Sigma$ . Then there holds

$$\Delta_g \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n} = tr_g \nabla (\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}) + \mathfrak{F}(\mathbf{n}, \nabla \mathbf{n}), \qquad (5.19)$$

with the trace operator  $tr_g$  taken only in tangent directions and

$$\mathfrak{F}(\mathbf{n}, \nabla \mathbf{n}) := -g^{ij} \nabla_i [h(e_j, \mathbf{n})\boldsymbol{\nu}] \times \mathbf{n} - g^{ij} h(e_i, D_j \mathbf{n}) \boldsymbol{\nu} - (g^{ij} \nabla_{D_i e_j} \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} - g^{ij} h(D_i e_j, \mathbf{n}) \boldsymbol{\nu} \times \mathbf{n}.$$
(5.20)

*Proof.* Let  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  be a local frame for  $T\Sigma$ . First of all we extend **n** to be a smooth vector field on  $\mathbb{R}^3$  and we still denote (with some abuse of notation) this extension with **n**. We recall the Gauss relation (2.1)

$$D_i \mathbf{n} = \nabla_i \mathbf{n} - h(\mathbf{e}_i, \mathbf{n}) \boldsymbol{\nu}, \quad \forall x \in \Sigma, i = 1, 2,$$

where  $\nabla$  is the connection of  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . Then, using the definition of  $\Delta_g$ , we compute

$$\begin{split} \Delta_g \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n} &= g^{ij} D_i D_j \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n} \quad = \quad g^{ij} D_i (D_j \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} - (g^{ij} D_{D_i \mathbf{e}_j} \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} \\ &= \quad g^{ij} \nabla_i (\nabla_j \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} - g^{ij} \nabla_i [h(\mathbf{e}_j, \mathbf{n}) \boldsymbol{\nu}] \times \mathbf{n} \\ &- \quad g^{ij} h(\mathbf{e}_i, D_j \mathbf{n}) \boldsymbol{\nu} - (g^{ij} \nabla_{D_i \mathbf{e}_j} \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} - g^{ij} h(D_i \mathbf{e}_j, \mathbf{n}) \boldsymbol{\nu} \times \mathbf{n}, \end{split}$$

where the summations above run for i, j = 1, 2. Now, by the symmetry of the metric tensor and the skew symmetry of the cross product, we have that  $g^{ij}\nabla_i \mathbf{n} \times \nabla_i \mathbf{n} = 0$  and thus

$$g^{ij}\nabla_i(\nabla_j \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} = g^{ij}\nabla_i(\nabla_j \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}),$$

from which the thesis follows.

Note that, when **n** is just a map  $\mathbf{n}: \Sigma \to \mathbb{S}^2$  without the constraint of being a tangent vector field to  $\Sigma$  (hence  $\Delta_g$  is the Laplace Beltrami operator), then (5.19) reduces to the formula proven in [10, Lemma 2.2]

It is important to note that the term  $\mathfrak{F}$  in (5.19) is a combination of products of  $\mathbf{n}$  and its first derivatives  $\nabla \mathbf{n}$ . Moreover, note that the local expression of  $\mathfrak{F}$  in a point  $\bar{x}$  simplifies if we use normal coordinates centered in  $\bar{x}$ . In fact, since for these coordinates the Christoffel's symbols of the metric vanish, we have that

$$\mathfrak{F}(\mathbf{n}, \nabla \mathbf{n}) = -g^{ij} \nabla_i [h(\mathbf{e}_j, \mathbf{n}) \boldsymbol{\nu}] \times \mathbf{n} - g^{ij} h(\mathbf{e}_i, D_j \mathbf{n}) \boldsymbol{\nu}$$

The importance of this Lemma becomes more evident when we analyze the behaviour of  $\Delta_g \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$  with respect to the typical weak convergence (5.15) we have for the sequence  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$  (see Lemma 5.4).

**Lemma 5.2.** Let be given  $\mathbf{n} \in L^{\infty}(0, +\infty; H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2))$  with  $\partial_t \mathbf{n} \in L^2(0, +\infty; L^2_{tan}(\Sigma))$ . Then  $\mathbf{n}$  solves (5.4) if and only if  $\mathbf{n}$  solves

$$\partial_t \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n} - tr_g \nabla(\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}) + \mathfrak{F}(\mathbf{n}, \nabla \mathbf{n}) + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n} = 0 \text{ in } \Sigma \times (0, +\infty).$$
(5.21)

*Proof.* If **n** is a weak solution of (5.4) with the above regularity, then we can take the cross product of (5.4) with **n** and get (5.21) using Lemma 5.1. On the other hand, if (5.21) holds, then  $(\partial_t \mathbf{n} - \Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}) \times \mathbf{n} = 0$ , which means that there exists a function  $\lambda$  such that

$$\partial_t \mathbf{n} - \Delta_q \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} = \lambda \mathbf{n}$$
 a.e. in  $\Sigma \times (0, +\infty)$ .

Hence, being  $|\mathbf{n}| = 1$  almost everywhere in  $\Sigma \times (0, +\infty)$ , we get that  $0 = \partial_t |\mathbf{n}|^2 = 2\partial_t \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}$  and

$$\mathbf{\lambda} = (\lambda \mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3} = (\partial_t \mathbf{n} - \Delta_g \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3} \stackrel{(5.2)}{=} |D\mathbf{n}|^2 + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2 \quad \text{a.e. in } \Sigma \times (0, +\infty),$$

which means that  $\mathbf{n}$  solves (5.4).

**Lemma 5.3.** Let **n** be a smooth vector field on  $\Sigma$ . Then, for any smooth normal vector field  $\varphi$  with compact support on  $\Sigma$  there holds the following integration by parts formula

$$\int_{\Sigma} tr_g (\nabla (\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}), \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} d\text{Vol} = -\int_{\Sigma} tr_g (\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} d\text{Vol}.$$
(5.22)

Proof. In the support of  $\varphi$  we choose isothermal coordinates  $\boldsymbol{x} = (x_1, x_2)$ , which always exist for twodimensional regular surfaces (see [13]), in such a way that the metric tensor is locally conformal to the flat metric, i.e. g has the form  $g_{ij} = f\delta_{ij}$  (and thus  $g^{ij} = \frac{1}{f}\delta^{ij}$ ) for some strictly positive and smooth real function f. As a consequence, the volume form in this coordinates becomes  $dVol = fdx^1 \wedge dx^2$ . Now, we introduce the 1-form  $\omega$  defined, for any tangent vector  $\boldsymbol{v}$ , as  $\omega(\boldsymbol{v}) = (\nabla_{\boldsymbol{\nu}\times\boldsymbol{v}}\mathbf{n}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3}$ . The Stokes Theorem (see [22, Theorem 16.11]) gives that

$$\int_{\Sigma} \mathrm{d}\omega = 0$$

The differential of  $\omega$  can be computed as

$$\mathrm{d}\omega = h\mathrm{d}x^1 \wedge \mathrm{d}x^2 = \frac{h}{f}\,\mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol}$$

where the function h has the form

$$h = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^1} \omega_2 - \frac{\partial}{\partial x^2} \omega_1,$$

with  $\omega_i := \omega(\frac{\partial}{\partial x^i})$  for i = 1, 2. We have

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x^1}\omega_2 = -\frac{\partial}{\partial x^1} (\nabla_1 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} = -(\nabla_1 (\nabla_1 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}), \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} - (\nabla_1 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \nabla_1 \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3}$$

and

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x^2}\omega_1 = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^2} (\nabla_2 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} = (\nabla_2 (\nabla_2 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}), \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} + (\nabla_2 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \nabla_2 \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3}$$

Thus, we conclude

$$0 = \int_{\Sigma} \mathrm{d}\omega = \int_{\Sigma} \frac{h}{f} \,\mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol} = -\int_{\Sigma} \mathrm{tr}_g (\nabla (\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}), \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol} - \int_{\Sigma} \mathrm{tr}_g (\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{d}\mathrm{Vol}.$$

Now, we proceed with the passage to the limit  $\varepsilon \searrow 0$  in (5.8)-(5.9). Take the cross product of (5.8) with  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$ . We get

$$\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} - \Delta_g \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} = 0 \text{ for a.a. } (x,t) \in \Sigma \times (0,+\infty).$$
(5.23)

Note that all the terms in the equation above belong, for any  $(x,t) \in \Sigma \times (0,+\infty)$ , to the normal space  $N_x\Sigma$ . Then, test (5.23) with a smooth normal vector field  $\varphi$  and integrate on  $\Sigma \times (0,T)$ , T > 0. We obtain

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} - \Delta_g \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t = 0.$$

Let **n** denote the limit in (5.15)-(5.18). Recall that we have that  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{loc}(0, +\infty; L^2(\Sigma)) \cap L^{\infty}(0, +\infty; H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2))$ and thus  $\partial_t \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n} \in L^2(0, T; L^2(\Sigma; \mathbb{R}^3))$ . Moreover, using the convergences (5.15)-(5.18) we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\partial_t \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t = \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\partial_t \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n} + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

Thus, it remains to identify the weak limit of  $\Delta_g \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$ . For this, we use the following Lemma (in the spirit of the general results in [18]) which gives, for sequences of solutions to (5.8), a sort of weak continuity for the nonlinear term  $\Delta_g \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}$ .

**Lemma 5.4.** Given a sequence  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$  os solutions to (5.8) such that  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \mathbf{n}$  weakly star in  $L^{\infty}(0,T; H^1_{tan}(\Sigma))$ and strongly in  $L^2(0,T; L^2_{tan}(\Sigma))$ , then for any smooth vector field  $\varphi$  in  $\mathbb{R}^3$  there holds

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\Delta_g \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t = -\int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} tr_g (\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t + \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\mathfrak{F}(\mathbf{n}, \nabla \mathbf{n}), \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$
(5.24)

*Proof.* First note that for any  $\varepsilon > 0$  fixed,  $\Delta_g \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \in L^1(\Sigma)$  and thus the integral in the left hand side of (5.24) makes sense. Now, we come to the proof of the convergence. Using Lemma 5.1 we rewrite the left hand side of (5.24) in the form (5.19). A closer inspection of the term  $\mathfrak{F}(\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}, \nabla \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon})$  in (5.20) reveals that it is weakly continuous with respect to the convergence of the statement, since it contains only products between  $\mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}$  and its first derivatives. Regarding the first term, we use the integration by parts of Lemma 5.3 and we obtain

$$\begin{split} \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\mathrm{tr}_g \nabla (\nabla \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}), \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t &= -\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\mathrm{tr}_g (\nabla \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon} \times \mathbf{n}^{\varepsilon}), \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t \\ &= -\int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\mathrm{tr}_g (\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}), \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t \end{split}$$

and the thesis follows.

Thus, Lemma 5.4 implies that **n** solves for any smooth normal vector field  $\varphi$ ,

$$\int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\partial_t \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t + \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\mathrm{tr}_g (\nabla \mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}), \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t + \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma} (\mathfrak{F}(\mathbf{n}, \nabla \mathbf{n}) + \mathfrak{B}^2 \mathbf{n}, \varphi)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t = 0,$$
which gives (5.21). Hence, Theorem 2 follows from Lemma 5.2.

### 6. Representation of vector fields ${\bf n}$ via local deviation $\alpha$

A reference textbook to the material covered in this Section is [22]. Let  $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  be a regular orientable compact surface (with or without boundary) with a maximal system of coordinates  $(V_j, x_j), x_j : V_j \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2 \to \Sigma$ . A set  $U \subset \Sigma$  is said to be open in  $\Sigma$  if  $x_j^{-1}(U \cap x_j(V_j))$  is open in  $\mathbb{R}^2$  for all j. For any open set  $U \subseteq \Sigma$ , let  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  be a smooth local orthonormal frame, i.e. a pair of smooth sections of the tangent bundle  $T\Sigma$ such that  $\{\mathbf{e}_1(p), \mathbf{e}_2(p)\}$  is an orthonormal basis for  $T_p\Sigma$ , for all  $p \in U$ .

Degree. Suppose now that  $\Sigma$  and N are compact, connected, oriented, smooth manifolds of dimension n. If  $\Phi: \Sigma \to N$  is a smooth mapping, a point  $p \in \Sigma$  is said to be a regular point of  $\Phi$  if  $d\Phi_p: T_p\Sigma \to T_{\Phi(p)}N$  is surjective. A point  $c \in N$  is said to be a regular value of  $\Phi$  if every point of the level set  $\Phi^{-1}(c)$  is a regular point of  $\Phi$ . If  $c \in N$  is a regular value of  $\Phi$ , then the degree of  $\Phi$ , denoted by  $deg(\Phi, \Sigma, N)$ , is defined as the integer k such that

$$k = \sum_{p \in \Phi^{-1}(c)} \operatorname{sgn}(\det(\mathrm{d}\Phi_p)),$$

or, equivalently, such that for every smooth *n*-form  $\omega$  on N

$$\int_{\Sigma} \Phi^* \omega = k \int_N \omega, \tag{6.1}$$

where  $\Phi^* \omega$  is the pullback of  $\omega$  via  $\Phi$ . If the set of regular values of  $\Phi$  is empty, it is consistent to set  $\deg(\Phi, \Sigma, N) = 0$ .

Lemma 6.1. Two useful properties of the degree:

- (1) If  $\Phi_0, \Phi_1 : \Sigma \to N$  are homotopic, then they have the same degree.
- (2) If  $\Phi: \Sigma \to N$  is not surjective, then  $\deg(\Phi, \Sigma, N) = 0$ .

More generally, if either  $\Sigma$  or N are manifolds with boundary, it holds

$$\int_{\Sigma} \Phi^* \omega = \int_N \left( \sum_{p \in \Phi^{-1}(c)} \operatorname{sgn}(\det(\mathrm{d}\Phi_p)) \right) \omega.$$
(6.2)

(Note that the integral in the left-hand side is well defined since by Sard's Lemma the set of singular values of  $\Phi$  has volume measure zero in N.)

Winding number. Define the 1-form

$$\omega := \frac{x \,\mathrm{d}y - y \,\mathrm{d}x}{x^2 + y^2} \qquad \text{on } \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}.$$
(6.3)

Given an oriented curve  $\gamma$  in  $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}$ , the line integral  $\int_{\gamma} \omega$  measures the winding of  $\gamma$  around **0** in counterclockwise direction. The winding number of a closed curve  $\gamma$  with respect to **0** is the integer  $\mathscr{W}(\gamma) := (2\pi)^{-1} \int_{\gamma} \omega$ . Given a regular parametrization  $\gamma : [0, 1] \to \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}$  with components  $\gamma(t) = (\gamma^1(t), \gamma^2(t))$ , its winding number can be computed via the pullback of  $\omega$ :

$$\mathscr{W}(\gamma) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{[0,1]} \gamma^* \omega = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^1 \frac{\gamma^1(t)\dot{\gamma}^2(t) - \gamma^2(t)\dot{\gamma}^1(t)}{|\gamma(t)|^2} \mathrm{d}t.$$

The relation between degree and winding number for a regular simple closed curve  $\gamma : [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}$  is then  $\mathscr{W}(\gamma) = \deg(\gamma/|\gamma|, \mathbb{S}^1, \mathbb{S}^1)$  (after identifying the endpoints  $\{0\}$  and  $\{1\}$  in [0,1]).

Let now  $\mathbf{v} : U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  be a smooth vector field  $\mathbf{v} = (v^1, v^2)$ . If  $\gamma \cap \mathbf{v}^{-1}(\mathbf{0}) = \emptyset$ , it is natural to measure the winding of  $\mathbf{v}$  along  $\gamma$  by

$$\mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{v}) := \int_{\gamma} \mathbf{v}^* \omega. \tag{6.4}$$

To illustrate the meaning of this definition we provide several examples which exhaust all possibilities for one-dimensional manifolds, up to homeomorphism. We restrict to nowhere vanishing smooth fields  $\mathbf{v}$  which are the ones relevant to the study of director fields.

### Examples.

1.  $(\gamma \sim [0,1] \sim \mathbf{v}(\gamma))$ . Let  $\mathbf{v}(x,y) := (\cos(y), \sin(y)), \bar{\theta} \in (0,2\pi)$ , and  $\gamma : [0,\bar{\theta}] \to \mathbb{R}^2, \gamma(t) := (0,t)$  (see Figure 3). Then, we can compute directly

$$\mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{v}) = \int_{\gamma} \mathbf{v}^* \omega = \int_0^{\bar{\theta}} v^1(\gamma) \mathrm{d}(v^2(\gamma)) - v^2(\gamma) \mathrm{d}(v^1(\gamma)) = \int_0^{\bar{\theta}} \left[ \cos^2(t) + \sin^2(t) \right] \mathrm{d}t = \bar{\theta}.$$
(6.5)

This can also be seen from formula (6.2): denoting  $\Sigma = \gamma$ ,  $N = \mathbf{v}(\gamma)$ ,  $p = \gamma(t)$ , and choosing  $\mathbf{e}_2(p) = (0, 1)$  as basis for  $T_p\Sigma$  and  $\boldsymbol{\tau}(t) = (-\sin(t), \cos(t))$  as basis for  $T_{\mathbf{v}(p)}N$ , we have

$$d\mathbf{v}_p(\mathbf{e}_2) = \boldsymbol{\tau}(t) \quad \Rightarrow \quad \det(\mathrm{d}(\mathbf{v}_{|\gamma})_p) \equiv 1.$$
(6.6)

(I.e., identifying  $T_p \Sigma$  and  $T_{\mathbf{v}(p)} N$  with  $\mathbb{R}$ , then  $d\mathbf{v}_{|\gamma}$  is the identity mapping.) Collecting these computations we see

$$\bar{\theta} \stackrel{(6.5)}{=} \mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{v}) \stackrel{(6.2),(6.6)}{=} \int_{\mathbf{v}(\gamma)} \omega,$$

which is not surprising, as  $\mathbf{v}(\gamma)$  is just an arc of the unitary circle of length  $\bar{\theta}$ .



FIGURE 3. The vector field  $\mathbf{v}$  of Examples 1–4, on the left. In Example 1  $\mathbf{v}$  maps a vertical side of the rectangle to an arc in  $\mathbb{S}^1$ ; in Example 3 the whole boundary of the rectangle is mapped to the same arc.

2.  $(\gamma \sim [0,1], \mathbf{v}(\gamma) \sim \mathbb{S}^1)$ . Let  $\mathbf{v}$  and  $\overline{\theta}$  be as above, let  $m \in \mathbb{N}, \gamma : [0, 2m\pi + \overline{\theta}] \to \mathbb{R}^2, \gamma(t) := (0,t)$ . Since  $\mathbf{v}$  is  $2\pi$ -periodic and  $\mathbf{v}(\gamma) = \mathbb{S}^1$ , following the same computations as the previous example, we find

$$\begin{aligned} \mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{v}) &= \int_{\mathbf{v}([0,\bar{\theta}])} (m+1)\omega + \int_{\mathbf{v}([\bar{\theta},2\pi])} m\omega \\ &= m \int_{\mathbb{S}^1} \omega + \int_{\mathbf{v}([0,\bar{\theta}])} \omega \\ &= 2m\pi + \bar{\theta}. \end{aligned}$$

3.  $(\gamma \sim \mathbb{S}^1, \mathbf{v}(\gamma) \sim [0, 1])$ . Let  $\mathbf{v}$  be as above, let  $\gamma_i$ , i = 1, 2, 3, 4 be the four sides of a rectangle R of height  $\bar{\theta} \in (0, 2\pi)$ , as in Figure 3. Denote  $\gamma = \partial R$ . Since  $dv^i = 0$  on  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_3$ , we have

$$\mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{v}) = \int_{\gamma} \mathbf{v}^* \omega = \int_{\gamma_2} \mathbf{v}^* \omega + \int_{\gamma_4} \mathbf{v}^* \omega = \int_0^{\bar{\theta}} \left[ \cos^2(t) + \sin^2(t) \right] \mathrm{d}t + \int_{\bar{\theta}}^0 \left[ \cos^2(t) + \sin^2(t) \right] \mathrm{d}t = 0.$$

For all  $p \in \gamma_2$ ,  $q \in \gamma_4$ , such that  $\mathbf{v}(p) = \mathbf{v}(q)$ , we have

$$\det(\mathrm{d}(\mathbf{v}_{|\gamma_2})_p) + \det(\mathrm{d}(\mathbf{v}_{|\gamma_4})_q) = 1 - 1 = 0,$$

while the line integral is  $\int_{\mathbf{v}(\partial R)} \omega = \bar{\theta}$ , as above. In conclusion,  $\mathscr{W}_{\partial R}(\mathbf{v}) = 0$ .

4.  $(\gamma \sim \mathbb{S}^1, \mathbf{v}(\gamma) \sim \mathbb{S}^1)$ . If  $\mathbf{v}$  is as above and  $\partial Q$  is the boundary of a square of side larger or equal than  $2\pi$ , we can repeat the computations of the last example. Moreover, since domain and codomain of  $v \circ \gamma$  are closed smooth loops, i.e., compact one-dimensional manifolds, we can connect the winding to the degree via (6.1), and find

$$0 = \mathscr{W}_{\partial Q}(\mathbf{v}) = \deg(\mathbf{v}_{|\partial Q}, \partial Q, \mathbb{S}^1) \int_{\mathbb{S}^1} \omega.$$

Winding of fields on surfaces. Assume that  $T\Sigma$  admits a global orthonormal frame  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$ , it is defined a smooth diffeomorphism

$$\iota: T\Sigma \to \Sigma \times \mathbb{R}^2, \qquad (p, \mathbf{v}) \mapsto (p, (v^1, v^2))$$

for all  $p \in \Sigma$ ,  $\mathbf{v} = v^i \mathbf{e}_i \in T_p \Sigma$  (see, e.g., [22, Corollary 10.20]). We can then extend the winding  $\mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{v})$  to sections of the tangent bundle  $T\Sigma$ , i.e., to smooth vector fields  $\Sigma \ni p \mapsto \mathbf{v}(p) \in T_p \Sigma$ . For every smooth curve  $\gamma$  on  $\Sigma$  such that  $\gamma \cap (\iota \circ \mathbf{v})^{-1}(\mathbf{0}) = \emptyset$ , we define the winding of  $\mathbf{v}$  along  $\gamma$ , with respect to  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$ , by

$$\mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{v}) := \int_{\gamma} (\iota \circ \mathbf{v})^* \omega, \qquad (6.7)$$

where  $\omega$  is the angle 1-form defined in (6.3).

**Proposition 6.1.** Let  $\Sigma$  be a smooth surface embedded in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . Assume that there exist:

- $\_$  a smooth global orthonormal frame  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  on  $\Sigma$ ,
- a smooth covering map  $\pi_{\Sigma} : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \Sigma$ ,
- a vector field  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ .

Then there exists  $\alpha \in H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  such that

$$\mathbf{n} \circ \pi_{\Sigma} = \cos(\alpha)(\mathbf{e}_1 \circ \pi_{\Sigma}) + \sin(\alpha)(\mathbf{e}_2 \circ \pi_{\Sigma}) \qquad a.e. \ in \ \mathbb{R}^2.$$
(6.8)

Moreover,  $\alpha$  is unique modulo  $2\pi$ . Conversely, for all  $\alpha \in H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  such that  $\alpha(x) = \alpha(y) \Leftrightarrow \pi_{\Sigma}(x) = \pi_{\Sigma}(y)$ , (6.8) defines a vector field  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ . As a particular case, if  $\Sigma$  is simply connected, or if  $\deg(\mathbf{n}_{|\gamma}, \gamma, \mathbf{n}(\gamma)) = 0$  for all closed loops  $\gamma \subset \Sigma$ , then there exists  $\alpha \in H^1(\Sigma)$  such that

$$\mathbf{n} = \cos(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_2 \qquad a.e. \ in \ \Sigma.$$
(6.9)

This lemma applies, in particular, to the cases where  $\Sigma$  is diffeomorphic to a torus or to a disc. It is a common notation, which we adopt in the following sections, to drop " $\circ \pi_{\Sigma}$ ". It will be clear from the context whether  $\alpha$ , **n**, **e**<sub>i</sub> are defined on  $\Sigma$  or parametrized on  $\mathbb{R}^2$ .

*Proof.* Assume first that **n** is  $C^1$ -regular and let  $\gamma : [0,1] \to \Sigma$  be a simple, parametrized,  $C^1$  curve. Let  $\mathbf{n}(t), \mathbf{e}_i(t)$  denote  $\mathbf{n}(\gamma(t)), \mathbf{e}_i(\gamma(t))$ , respectively. Since  $\{\mathbf{e}_1(t), \mathbf{e}_2(t)\}$  is an orthonormal positive basis of  $T_{\gamma(t)}\Sigma$  for all  $t \in [0, 1]$ ,  $\mathbf{n}(t)$  may be expressed as

$$\mathbf{n}(t) = a(t)\mathbf{e}_1(t) + b(t)\mathbf{e}_2(t)$$

for some functions  $a, b \in C^1([0,1])$  satisfying  $a^2 + b^2 = 1$ . Let  $\alpha_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  be such that  $a(0) = \cos(\alpha_0)$ ,  $b(0) = \sin(\alpha_0)$ . Denote  $\dot{a} = \frac{d}{dt}a$ . Then

$$\alpha_{\gamma}(t) := \alpha_0 + \mathscr{W}_{\gamma_{[0,t]}}(\mathbf{n}) \stackrel{(6.7)}{=} \alpha_0 + \int_0^t \left\{ a(s)\dot{b}(s) - b(s)\dot{a}(s) \right\} \,\mathrm{d}s \tag{6.10}$$

is  $C^1$ -regular and it satisfies  $\mathbf{n} = \cos(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_2$  on [0,1] ([13, Lemma 1, Section 4-4]). In order to show that  $\alpha_{\gamma}$  depends only on the point  $\gamma(t) \in \Sigma$  and not on the curve  $\gamma$ , let  $\tilde{\gamma} : [0,1] \to \Sigma$  be a simple, parametrized,  $C^1$  curve such that  $\tilde{\gamma}(0) = \gamma(0)$ ,  $\tilde{\gamma}(1) = \gamma(1)$ , and such that the loop  $\Gamma$  obtained by concatenating  $\gamma$  and  $\tilde{\gamma}$  is simple. If  $\mathbf{n}$  is constant on  $\Gamma$ , then  $\mathscr{W}_{\gamma} \equiv 0 \equiv \mathscr{W}_{\tilde{\gamma}}$  and  $\alpha_{\gamma}(1) = \alpha_{\tilde{\gamma}}(1)$ . Otherwise (see also Example 4 above) it holds

$$\alpha_{\gamma}(1) - \alpha_{\tilde{\gamma}}(1) = \mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{n}) - \mathscr{W}_{\tilde{\gamma}}(\mathbf{n}) = \mathscr{W}_{\Gamma}(\mathbf{n}) = \int_{\Gamma} (\iota \circ \mathbf{n})^{*} \omega = \deg\left((\iota \circ \mathbf{n})_{|\Gamma}, \Gamma, (\iota \circ \mathbf{n})(\Gamma)\right) \int_{(\iota \circ \mathbf{n})(\Gamma)} \omega.$$
(6.11)

Since  $\Gamma$  is homeomorphic to  $\mathbb{S}^1$ , and  $(\iota \circ \mathbf{n})(\Gamma) \subseteq \mathbb{S}^1$ , if  $\Gamma$  is homotopic to a constant path, e.g., if  $\Gamma(t) \sim \gamma(0)$ , then  $\Gamma$  cannot be surjective onto  $\mathbb{S}^1$ , and by Lemma 6.1

$$\deg\left((\iota \circ \mathbf{n})_{|\Gamma}, \Gamma, (\iota \circ \mathbf{n})(\Gamma)\right) = 0.$$
(6.12)

If  $\Sigma$  is simply connected, then every closed loop is homotopic to a constant path, so that (6.11) and (6.12) show that the angle  $\alpha_{\gamma}$  defined in (6.10) is independent of the path  $\gamma$ . To define  $\alpha$  on  $\Sigma$  it is then sufficient to fix a base point  $p_0 \in \Sigma$ , a base value  $\alpha_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\mathbf{n}(p_0) = \cos(\alpha_0)\mathbf{e}_1(p_0) + \sin(\alpha_0)\mathbf{e}_2(p_0)$  (the latter is unique modulo  $2\pi$ ), and define

$$\alpha(p) := \alpha_{\gamma}(1), \quad \text{for all } p \in \Sigma, \quad \text{for any } \gamma \in C^{1}([0,1];\Sigma) : \gamma(0) = p_{0}, \ \gamma(1) = p.$$
(6.13)

Regarding regularity of  $\alpha$ , choose a path  $\gamma$  such that  $\gamma(t) = p \in \Sigma$ , and  $\dot{\gamma}(t) = \mathbf{e}_i(p)$ . In components, we may write  $\mathbf{n} = n^j \mathbf{e}_j$ . Then, by (6.10),

$$\partial_i \alpha(p) = a(t)\dot{b}(t) - b(t)\dot{a}(t) = n^1(p)\partial_i n^2(p) - n^2(p)\partial_i n^1(p)$$

Since the components  $n^j$  are  $C^1$ -regular, we deduce that  $\alpha$  is  $C^1$ -regular. Moreover, since  $|n^j| \leq 1$ ,

$$|\nabla_s \alpha|^2 \le 2 \sum_{\substack{i,j \\ 18}} |\partial_i n^j|^2. \tag{6.14}$$

This construction yields (6.9) in the case of a  $C^1$ -regular field **n**. If  $\Sigma$  is not simply connected, we consider the covering  $\pi_{\Sigma} : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \Sigma$ . Since  $\mathbb{R}^2$  is simply connected, we can choose paths  $\gamma, \tilde{\gamma}$  in  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and apply the same construction of (6.10)–(6.13) to  $\mathbf{n} \circ \pi_{\Sigma}$  and  $\mathbf{e}_i \circ \pi_{\Sigma}$  to obtain (6.8).

We extend now this representation to  $H^1$ -regular fields. Consider first the case of a simply connected manifold. Define the operator  $\Phi: L^2(\Sigma) \to L^2(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  by

$$\Phi[\alpha] := \cos(\alpha) \mathbf{e}_1 + \sin(\alpha) \mathbf{e}_2. \tag{6.15}$$

Owing to the approximation result of [36, Proposition, Section 4], for any given  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ , there exists a sequence  $\{\mathbf{n}_k\} \subset C^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  such that  $\mathbf{n}_k \to \mathbf{n}$ , strongly in  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ . Up to extracting a subsequence, we can assume that  $\mathbf{n}_k$  is converging also almost everywhere. For  $\alpha \in C^1(\Sigma)$  denote

$$\bar{\alpha} := \frac{1}{\int_{\Sigma} 1 \,\mathrm{dVol}} \int_{\Sigma} \alpha \,\mathrm{dVol}.$$

By construction (6.10)–(6.13), for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exists

 $\alpha_k \in \Phi^{-1}[\mathbf{n}_k] \subset C^1(\Sigma), \quad \text{satisfying} \quad 0 \le \bar{\alpha}_k \le 2\pi.$  (6.16)

By Poincaré-Wirtinger's inequality, there exists a constant  $C_1 > 0$ , depending only on  $(\Sigma, g)$ , such that

$$\int_{\Sigma} (\alpha_k - \bar{\alpha}_k)^2 \mathrm{dVol} \le C_1 \int_{\Sigma} |\nabla_s \alpha_k|^2 \mathrm{dVol}.$$
(6.17)

By (6.14), (6.16) and (6.17), there exists a constant  $C_2 > 0$  such that

$$\|\alpha_{k}\|_{H^{1}(\Sigma)}^{2} = \int_{\Sigma} \left\{ \alpha_{k}^{2} + |\nabla_{s}\alpha_{k}|^{2} \right\} d\text{Vol} \leq C_{2} \left( \|\mathbf{n}_{k}\|_{H^{1}_{tan}(\Sigma;\mathbb{S}^{2})}^{2} + 1 \right).$$

Therefore, by compactness, there exists a subsequence of representatives  $\{\alpha_{k_l}\}$  and a function  $\alpha$ , with  $\alpha_{k_l}, \alpha \in H^1(\Sigma)$  such that

 $\alpha_{k_l} \rightharpoonup \alpha$  weakly in  $H^1(\Sigma)$  and  $\alpha_{k_l}(p) \rightarrow \alpha(p)$  for a.e.  $p \in \Sigma$ .

By (6.15) and pointwise convergence, we deduce that

$$\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{e}_1 = \lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbf{n}_{k_l} \cdot \mathbf{e}_1 = \lim_{l \to \infty} \cos(\alpha_{k_l}) = \cos(\alpha), \quad \text{a.e. in } \Sigma,$$

and, in the same way, that  $\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{e}_2 = \sin(\alpha)$ , a.e. in  $\Sigma$ . This concludes the proof of (6.9). The general case of a covering  $\pi_{\Sigma} : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \Sigma$  follows replacing  $\mathbf{n}$  by  $\mathbf{n} \circ \pi_{\Sigma}$  and  $\Sigma$  by  $\overline{B_R(0)} \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ , for arbitrary R > 0.

We notice that, if  $\Sigma$  is not simply connected, it may not be possible to define  $\alpha$  on the whole surface  $\Sigma$ . For example, given the standard parametrization of the torus  $X : [0, 2\pi] \times [0, 2\pi] \to \mathbb{T}$  (7.1),  $\mathbf{n}(\theta, \phi) := \cos(\theta)\mathbf{e}_1(\theta, \phi) + \sin(\theta)\mathbf{e}_2(\theta, \phi)$  defines a smooth vector field on  $]0, 2\pi[\times]0, 2\pi[$ . The only possible  $\alpha$  is clearly  $\alpha(\theta, \phi) = \theta + 2h\pi$ , for  $h \in \mathbb{Z}$ , which cannot be continuously extended to  $[0, 2\pi] \times [0, 2\pi]$  since  $2h\pi = \lim_{t\to 0^+} \alpha(t, \phi) \neq \lim_{t\to 2\pi^-} \alpha(t, \phi) = 2\pi(1+h)$ .

6.1. Formulas for the deviation  $\alpha$ . In this subsection, we perform the formal computations which lead to the representation of  $\nabla_s \mathbf{n}$ , in terms of  $\alpha$ .

First of all, we introduce the *spin connection*  $\mathbb{A}$ , which, for a two-dimensional manifold  $\Sigma$  embedded in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ , can be expressed using the 1-form  $\omega$  defined as

$$\omega(\boldsymbol{v}) = (\mathbf{e}_1, D_{\boldsymbol{v}} \mathbf{e}_2)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \quad \forall \boldsymbol{v} \in T_p \Sigma,$$
(6.18)

where  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  is a local orthonormal frame for  $T\Sigma$ . Deriving the relation  $(\mathbf{e}_i, \mathbf{e}_j)_{\mathbb{R}^3} = \delta_{ij}$  one obtains

$$0 = \partial_k (\mathbf{e}_i, \mathbf{e}_j)_{\mathbb{R}^3} = (D_k \mathbf{e}_i, \mathbf{e}_j)_{\mathbb{R}^3} + (\mathbf{e}_i, D_k \mathbf{e}_j)_{\mathbb{R}^3}, \quad \text{for} \quad k = 1, 2,$$
(6.19)

which implies that  $\omega(\mathbf{v}) = -(\mathbf{e}_2, D_{\mathbf{v}}\mathbf{e}_1)_{\mathbb{R}^3}$  for any  $\mathbf{v}$  tangent and that  $(\mathbf{e}_1, D_i\mathbf{e}_1)_{\mathbb{R}^3} = (\mathbf{e}_2, D_i\mathbf{e}_2)_{\mathbb{R}^3} = 0$  for i = 1, 2. The spin connection  $\mathbb{A}$  is the tangent vector field  $\mathbb{A} := \omega^{\sharp}$ , that is  $\mathbb{A}^i = g^{ij}\omega_j$ . In what follows we will unambiguously refer to  $\mathbb{A}$  and to  $\omega$  as the spin connection. Let  $\kappa_1, \kappa_2$  be the geodesic curvatures of the

flux lines of  $\mathbf{e}_1$ ,  $\mathbf{e}_2$ , respectively. By the definition of geodesic curvature, (6.18) and (6.19), it is immediate to see that

$$\mathbb{A} = -\kappa_1 \mathbf{e}_1 - \kappa_2 \mathbf{e}_2. \tag{6.20}$$

Now we show how the spin connection A and its related 1-form  $\omega$  change when we change the orthonormal frame. In particular, it will be important to be able to choose a local orthonormal frame with divergence-free spin connection (see [23, Lemma 3.2.9] for a similar result). Thus, let  $\{\mathbf{f}_1, \mathbf{f}_2\}$  be another smooth local orthonormal frame centered U. We denote with  $\beta$  the angle that  $\mathbf{f}_1$  forms with  $\mathbf{e}_1$ . Thus, have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{f}_1 &= & \cos\beta\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin\beta\mathbf{e}_2, \\ \mathbf{f}_2 &= & -\sin\beta\mathbf{e}_1 + \cos\beta\mathbf{e}_2. \end{aligned}$$

**Lemma 6.2.** Let  $\omega'$  denote the spin connection in the frame  $\{\mathbf{f}_1, \mathbf{f}_2\}$ , namely the 1-form  $\omega'(\boldsymbol{v}) = (\mathbf{f}_1, D_{\boldsymbol{v}} \mathbf{f}_2)_{\mathbb{R}^3}$  for  $\boldsymbol{v}$  tangent. Then there holds

$$\omega'(\boldsymbol{v}) = \omega(\boldsymbol{v}) - \mathrm{d}\beta(\boldsymbol{v}). \tag{6.21}$$

Moreover, if  $\mathbb{A}' = (\omega')^{\sharp}$ , we have

$$\operatorname{div}_{s} \mathbb{A}' = \operatorname{div}_{s} \mathbb{A} - \Delta_{s} \beta. \tag{6.22}$$

*Proof.* We have

$$\omega'\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{j}}\right) = (\mathbf{f}_{1}, D_{j}\mathbf{f}_{2})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} = (\cos\beta\mathbf{e}_{1} + \sin\beta\mathbf{e}_{2}, D_{j}(-\sin\beta\mathbf{e}_{1} + \cos\beta\mathbf{e}_{2}))_{\mathbb{R}^{3}}$$

$$= \cos\beta(\mathbf{e}_{1}, D_{j}(-\sin\beta\mathbf{e}_{1}))_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} + \sin\beta(\mathbf{e}_{2}, D_{j}(\cos\beta\mathbf{e}_{2}))_{\mathbb{R}^{3}}$$

$$+ \cos\beta(\mathbf{e}_{1}, D_{j}(\cos\beta\mathbf{e}_{2}))_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} + \sin\beta(\mathbf{e}_{2}, D_{j}(-\sin\beta\mathbf{e}_{1}))_{\mathbb{R}^{3}}$$

$$\stackrel{(6.19)}{=} -\cos\beta\partial_{j}(\sin\beta) - \sin^{2}\beta(\mathbf{e}_{2}, D_{j}\mathbf{e}_{1})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} + \cos^{2}\beta(\mathbf{e}_{1}, D_{j}\mathbf{e}_{2})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} + \sin\beta\partial_{j}(\cos\beta)$$

$$\stackrel{(6.18)}{=} \omega_{j} - \partial_{j}\beta = \omega\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{j}}\right) - d\beta\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{j}}\right).$$

By linearity of  $\omega', \omega$ , and  $d\beta$ , we conclude (6.21). Now, to prove (6.22), we notice that (6.21) corresponds, after the <sup>#</sup> isomorphism, to

$$\mathbb{A}' = \mathbb{A} - \nabla_s \beta,$$

thus (6.22) follows.

We are going to prove the following

**Lemma 6.3.** Let  $U \subset \Sigma$  be open and simply connected and let  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(U; \mathbb{S}^2)$ . Then, for a.a.  $x \in U$ ,

$$|D\mathbf{n}|^2 = |\nabla_s \alpha - \mathbb{A}|^2, \tag{6.23}$$

$$|\nabla_s \mathbf{n}|^2 = |\nabla_s \alpha - \mathbb{A}|^2 + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_1|^2 \cos^2 \alpha + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_2|^2 \sin^2 \alpha + 2(\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_1, \mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_2)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \sin \alpha \cos \alpha.$$
(6.24)

*Proof.* For a.a  $x \in U$ , let  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  be a smooth local orthonormal frame for  $T_x \Sigma$ , Then  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(U; \mathbb{S}^2)$  is represented as in (6.8) with  $\alpha \in H^1(U)$  being the angle between  $\mathbf{n}$  and  $\mathbf{e}_1$ . We have that, for a.a.  $x \in U$  and for i = 1, 2,

$$D_{\mathbf{e}_i}\mathbf{n} = (\cos\alpha)D_{\mathbf{e}_i}\mathbf{e}_1 + (\sin\alpha)D_{\mathbf{e}_i}\mathbf{e}_2 - (d\alpha(\mathbf{e}_i))\sin\alpha\mathbf{e}_1 + (d\alpha(\mathbf{e}_i))\cos\alpha\mathbf{e}_2$$

Thus, using again that  $\mathbf{e}_1$  and  $\mathbf{e}_2$  are orthonormal, we have that

$$\begin{aligned} |D_{\mathbf{e}_1}\mathbf{n}|^2 &= |\omega(\mathbf{e}_1) - \mathrm{d}\alpha(\mathbf{e}_1)|^2, \\ |D_{\mathbf{e}_2}\mathbf{n}|^2 &= |\omega(\mathbf{e}_2) - \mathrm{d}\alpha(\mathbf{e}_2)|^2, \end{aligned}$$

which implies (6.23) by recalling again the orthonormality of  $\mathbf{e}_1$  and  $\mathbf{e}_2$ . Once we have (6.23), we can easily obtain (6.24) using the orthogonal decomposition (2.3) once we have written  $|\mathfrak{Bn}|$  in terms of  $\alpha$ . We have

$$\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n} = \mathfrak{B}(\cos\alpha\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin\alpha\mathbf{e}_2) = \cos\alpha\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin\alpha\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_2,$$

thus,

$$|\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}|^2 = \cos^2 \alpha |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_1|^2 + \sin^2 \alpha |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_1|^2 + 2(\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_1, \mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_2)_{\mathbb{R}^3} \cos \alpha \sin \alpha,$$

which, combined with (6.23), gives (6.24).

The expression (6.24) further simplifies if we choose, for any point  $x \in \Sigma$ ,  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  to be the *principal directions* of  $\Sigma$  at x. In particular,  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  are orthonormal eigenvectors of  $\mathfrak{B}$ . The relative eigenvalues  $c_1$  and  $c_2$  are named *principal curvatures* of  $\Sigma$  at x ([13]). As a result, we have

$$\nabla_{s} \mathbf{n}|^{2} = |\nabla_{s} \alpha - \mathbb{A}|^{2} + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_{1}|^{2} \cos^{2} \alpha + |\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_{2}|^{2} \sin^{2} \alpha$$
$$= |\nabla_{s} \alpha - \mathbb{A}|^{2} + \frac{(c_{1}^{2} - c_{2}^{2})}{2} \cos(2\alpha) + \frac{(c_{1}^{2} + c_{2}^{2})}{2}$$
(6.25)

Note that  $\frac{(c_1^2+c_2^2)}{2} = (\operatorname{tr}_g \mathfrak{B})^2 = 2H$ , where *H* is the mean curvature of  $\Sigma$ .

**Lemma 6.4.** Let  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  be the orthonormal frame provided by the principal directions on  $\Sigma$ . Let  $c_1, c_2$  be the corresponding principal curvatures and let  $\kappa_1, \kappa_2$  be the corresponding geodesic curvatures. The energy (3.5) of a director field  $\mathbf{n}$ , in terms of the deviation angle  $\alpha$  characterized by  $\mathbf{n} = \cos(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_2$  and of the spin connection (6.20) is

$$W(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} \left\{ K_1 ((\nabla_s \alpha - \mathbb{A}) \cdot \mathbf{t})^2 + K_2 (c_1 - c_2)^2 \sin^2 \alpha \cos^2 \alpha + K_3 ((\nabla_s \alpha - \mathbb{A}) \cdot \mathbf{n})^2 + K_3 (c_1 \cos^2 \alpha + c_2 \sin^2 \alpha)^2 \right\} d\text{Vol.}$$
(6.26)

The corresponding one-constant approximation ( $\kappa = K_1 = K_2 = K_3$ ) is

$$W_{\kappa}(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{\kappa}{4} \int_{\Sigma} \left\{ c_1^2 + c_2^2 \right\} d\text{Vol} + \frac{\kappa}{2} \int_{\Sigma} \left\{ |\nabla_s \alpha - \mathbb{A}|^2 + \frac{1}{2} (c_1^2 - c_2^2) \cos(2\alpha) \right\} d\text{Vol}.$$
(6.27)

*Proof.* The expression in (6.27) follows directly from (6.25). Regarding (6.26), we use Liouville's formula [13, Proposition 4, Section 4–4] to compute

$$\kappa_{\mathbf{n}} = \kappa_1 \cos(\alpha) + \kappa_2 \sin(\alpha) + d\alpha(\mathbf{n}) = (\nabla_s \alpha - \mathbb{A}) \cdot \mathbf{n},$$
  

$$\kappa_{\mathbf{t}} = -\kappa_1 \sin(\alpha) + \kappa_2 \cos(\alpha) + d\alpha(\mathbf{t}) = (\nabla_s \alpha - \mathbb{A}) \cdot \mathbf{t}.$$

Using the definitions of  $\tau_{\mathbf{n}}$  and  $c_{\mathbf{n}}$  and the choice of  $\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2$  as principal directions, we get

$$c_{\mathbf{n}} = (\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n})_{\mathbb{R}^3} = c_1 \cos^2(\alpha) + c_2 \sin^2(\alpha),$$
  
$$\tau_{\mathbf{n}} = -(\mathfrak{B}\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{t})_{\mathbb{R}^3} = c_1 \cos(\alpha) \sin(\alpha) - c_2 \cos(\alpha) \sin(\alpha).$$

The expression in (6.26) follows then by (2.4).

## 6.2. Proof of Theorem 1.

Proof of Theorem 1. Let  $\Sigma$  be given, as in the hypothesis of Theorem 1. Referring to Section 4, we consider  $E := H_{tan}^1(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$  as a subset of the Hilbert space  $X := H_{tan}^1(\Sigma)$ . Assume that  $E \neq \emptyset$ , we need to prove that  $\chi(\Sigma) = 0$ . We study the minimization problem related to the energy

$$\mathfrak{E}: X \to \mathbb{R}, \qquad \mathfrak{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} |D\boldsymbol{u}|^2 \mathrm{dVol.}$$
 (6.28)

Since the function  $f: \Sigma \times \mathbb{R}^3 \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $f(x,\xi) = g_x(\xi,\xi)\sqrt{g_x}$  is continuous and convex in  $\xi$  for all  $x \in \Sigma$ , the energy  $\mathfrak{E}$  is weakly lower semicontinuous on X. As the constraint " $|\mathbf{u}| = 1$  a.e. on  $\Sigma$ " is continuous with respect to the  $L^2$  convergence, we deduce that sublevel sets of  $\mathfrak{E}$  in E are sequentially weakly compact in X. Hence, using the direct method of the calculus of variations we can find a field  $\mathbf{u}^* \in E$  which minimizes  $\mathfrak{E}$ on E. We get a contradiction as soon as we prove that  $\mathbf{u}^*$  is actually more regular (say continuous) hence violating the classical Poincaré-Hopf Theorem (see [28]). Now, thanks to the local representation of tangent vectors in Proposition 6.1, for any given point  $x \in \Sigma$  we can find an open neighbourhood  $U \subset \Sigma$  and a real function  $\alpha : U \to \mathbb{R}$  such that any vector field  $\mathbf{u} \in E$  can be locally represented as  $\mathbf{u} = \cos \alpha \mathbf{e}_1 + \sin \alpha \mathbf{e}_2$ a.e. in U. Here  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  is a smooth local orthonormal frame for  $T_x\Sigma$  for all  $x \in U$ , and  $\alpha \in H^1(U)$  is the angle that  $\mathbf{u}$  forms with  $\mathbf{e}_1$ . Owing to Lemma 6.2, it is not restrictive to assume that the spin connection  $\mathbb{A}$  corresponding to  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  is divergence-free: indeed if div<sub>s</sub>  $\mathbb{A} \neq 0$ , we can define a new orthonormal frame

by rotating  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  of an angle  $\beta$  such that  $\Delta_s \beta = \operatorname{div}_s \mathbb{A}$  in U. The spin connection  $\mathbb{A}'$  in the new frame, owing to (6.22), satisfies then  $\operatorname{div}_s \mathbb{A}' = \operatorname{div}_s \mathbb{A} - \Delta_s \beta = 0$ .

Now, since  $u^*$  minimizes (6.28) on E, by Lemma 6.3 any function  $\alpha^* \in H^1(U)$ , such that  $u^* := \cos \alpha^* \mathbf{e}_1 + \sin \alpha^* \mathbf{e}_2$  on U, minimizes

$$\mathfrak{F}: H^1(U) \to \mathbb{R}, \qquad \mathfrak{F}(\alpha) := \frac{1}{2} \int_U |\nabla_s \alpha - \mathbb{A}|^2 \mathrm{dVol},$$
(6.29)

on the set  $\{\alpha \in H^1(U) : \alpha_{|\partial U} = \alpha^*_{|\partial U}\}$ . As a result,  $\alpha^*$  is a stationary point of (6.29), with respect to variations in  $H^1_0(U)$ , and hence it solves

 $\Delta_s \alpha^* = 0 \quad \text{in } U.$ 

As the Laplace Beltrami operator on a smooth compact manifold is an elliptic operator with smooth coefficients, we have that  $\alpha^*$ , hence  $u^*$ , is smooth in U. Being the choice of the point x completely arbitrary, we have proved that  $u^*$  is a unit norm vector field which is smooth everywhere in  $\Sigma$ . Thanks to the classical Poincaré-Hopf Theorem,  $\Sigma$  must be a genus-1 surface, i.e.  $\chi(\Sigma) = 0$ . The opposite implication is straightforward. More precisely, assuming that  $\chi(\Sigma) = 0$ , classical results give the existence of a smooth vector field on  $\Sigma$  with unit norm, which, in particular, belongs to  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ .

#### 7. Energy minimizers on a torus

In this section we study the problem of minimizing the surface energy (3.5) and its one-constant approximation (3.6) in the particular case of an axisymmetric torus  $\mathbb{T} \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ . Given the radii 0 < r < R (see Figure 4), we consider the parametrization  $X : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^3$  defined by

$$X(\theta,\phi) = \begin{pmatrix} (R+r\cos\theta)\cos\phi\\ (R+r\cos\theta)\sin\phi\\ r\sin\theta \end{pmatrix}.$$
(7.1)

Let  $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2\}$  be the orthonormal frame associated to X (see Appendix A). By Proposition 6.1, any vector



FIGURE 4. Schematic representation of the torus  $\mathbb{T}$  parametrized by (7.1).

field  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(\mathbb{T}; \mathbb{S}^2)$  can be represented by a scalar deviation  $\alpha$ , with respect to  $\mathbf{e}_1$ , such that

$$\mathbf{n} \circ X = \cos(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin(\alpha)\mathbf{e}_2.$$

Moreover, since X is  $2\pi$ -periodic in both variables, we can assume that  $\alpha \in H^1(Q)$ , for  $Q := [0, 2\pi] \times [0, 2\pi] \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ . (Note that, since T is not simply connected, we cannot define  $\alpha$  directly on T.)

7.1. A toy-problem: constant deviation. In this section, with a slight abuse of notation, we let  $W(\alpha) := W(\mathbf{n})$ , for  $\mathbf{n} = \cos \alpha \mathbf{e}_1 + \sin \alpha \mathbf{e}_2$ . We study the simpler case of  $\alpha \equiv const$ , where the energy  $W(\alpha)$  in (6.26) reduces to

$$W(\alpha) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{Q} \left\{ K_1 \cos^2 \alpha (\kappa_2)^2 + K_2 (c_1 - c_2)^2 \sin^2 \alpha \cos^2 \alpha + K_3 \sin^2 \alpha (\kappa_2)^2 + K_3 (c_1 \cos^2 \alpha + c_2 \sin^2 \alpha)^2 \right\} d\text{Vol.}$$

Here  $K_1, K_2, K_3$  are positive constants and (see Appendix A)

$$c_1 = \frac{1}{r^2}, \qquad c_2 = \frac{\cos\theta}{R + r\cos\theta}, \qquad \kappa_2 = -\frac{\sin\theta}{R + r\cos\theta}, \qquad d\text{Vol} = r(R + r\cos\theta)d\theta d\phi.$$

**Lemma 7.1.** Let b := R/r. In the case of constant deviation  $\alpha$ , the energy W has the explicit expression

$$\begin{split} W(\alpha) &= \pi^2 \left[ (K_1 + K_3) \left( b - \sqrt{b^2 - 1} \right) + \frac{K_2 + K_3}{2} \left( \frac{b^2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} \right) \right] \\ &+ \pi^2 \cos(2\alpha) \left[ (K_1 - K_3) \left( b - \sqrt{b^2 - 1} \right) + K_3 \left( 2b - \frac{b}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} \right) \right] \\ &+ \pi^2 \cos^2(2\alpha) \left[ \frac{K_3 - K_2}{2} \left( \frac{b^2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} \right) \right]. \end{split}$$

The proof relies on algebraic manipulations and integration of trigonometric functions, which are detailed in [37]. There are four parameters which influence the minimizers of W, that is R/r,  $K_1$ ,  $K_2$ ,  $K_3$ . In Figure 5 we plot the graph  $\{(\alpha, W(\alpha)/\pi^2\}$  for some especially meaningful choices of these parameters. The rescaling by  $\pi^2$  is just for plotting purposes.

Since we are assuming that  $\alpha = const$ , instead of the first variation of W we can just take the first derivative with respect to  $\alpha$ :

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\alpha}W(\alpha) = 2\pi^2 \sin(2\alpha) \left[ A(K_3 - K_1) - CK_3 \right] + 2B(K_2 - K_3) \cos(2\alpha) \sin(2\alpha)$$
$$= 2\sin(2\alpha) \left( A(K_3 - K_1) + B\cos(2\alpha)(K_2 - K_3) - CK_3 \right),$$

where

$$A := b - \sqrt{b^2 - 1}, \qquad B := \frac{b^2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}}, \qquad C := 2b - \frac{b^2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}}.$$

Therefore,  $W'(\alpha) = 0$  if and only if

$$\sin(2\alpha) = 0$$
 or  $\cos(2\alpha) = \frac{CK_3 - A(K_3 - K_1)}{B(K_2 - K_3)}$ 

i.e.

$$\alpha = m\frac{\pi}{2}$$
 or  $\alpha = \pm \frac{1}{2} \arccos\left(\frac{CK_3 - A(K_3 - K_1)}{B(K_2 - K_3)}\right) + m\pi$ 

for  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , provided the argument of the arccos function is in [-1, 1]. For short, we refer to the critical points obtained via the arccos function as to points of the *second type*.

To check stability, we compute the second derivative of W

$$\frac{1}{\pi^2} \frac{d^2}{d\alpha^2} W(\alpha) = 4\cos(2\alpha) \Big( A(K_3 - K_1) + B\cos(2\alpha)(K_2 - K_3) - CK_3 \Big) - 4B\sin^2(2\alpha)(K_2 - K_3) \\ = 4A(K_3 - K_1)\cos(2\alpha) + 4B(K_2 - K_3)\cos(4\alpha) - 4CK_3\cos(2\alpha).$$

Therefore,

• critical points of type  $\alpha = m\pi$  are stable local minimizers if

$$A(K_3 - K_1) + B(K_2 - K_3) - CK_3 > 0$$



FIGURE 5. Frank energy W (rescaled by  $\pi^2$ ) as a function of deviation  $\alpha$  from  $\mathbf{e}_1$ , for different choices of the parameters  $K_i$ . The four colours represent four different choices of the ratio R/r, namely: R/r = 1.1 (orange),  $R/r = 2/\sqrt{3}$  (red), R/r = 1.25 (green), R/r = 1.6 (blue).

i.e. if

$$K_1(\sqrt{b^2 - 1} - b) + K_2 \frac{b^2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} - K_3(\sqrt{b^2 - 1} + b) > 0,$$

• critical points of type  $\alpha = (2m+1)\frac{\pi}{2}$  are stable local minimizers if

$$-A(K_3 - K_1) + B(K_2 - K_3) + CK_3 > 0,$$

• critical points of the second type are (stable local) minimizers if  $K_3 > K_2$ .

We make now a special choice of the parameters, in order to be able to plot a stability diagram for the minimizers. Namely, we assume that  $K_1 = K_3$ ,  $K_2 \neq 0$ , and we introduce the variables

$$\lambda := \frac{K_3}{K_2}, \qquad \eta := \frac{C}{B} = 2\frac{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}}{b} - 1,$$

so that second type minimizers take the form

$$\alpha = \pm \frac{1}{2} \arccos\left(\frac{CK_3}{B(K_2 - K_3)}\right) = \pm \frac{1}{2} \arccos\left(\eta \frac{\lambda}{1 - \lambda}\right).$$

Note that  $\lambda \ge 0$  and, since b = R/r > 1, then  $\eta \in (-1, 1)$  and  $\eta = 0$  if and only if  $R/r = 2/\sqrt{3}$ . A necessary condition for  $\alpha = m\pi$  to be a stable local minimum for W is then

$$\frac{B}{B+C} = \frac{2b}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} = \frac{1}{1+\eta} > \lambda.$$

A necessary condition for a second type  $\alpha$  to be a critical point of W is that

$$\left|\frac{\lambda}{1-\lambda}\right| \le \frac{1}{|\eta|},$$

while a sufficient condition for a critical point to be a stable local minimum is that  $\lambda > 1$ . Finally,  $\lambda_1 := \frac{1}{1+\eta}$  is a bifurcation point for the unstable critical points of W, while  $\lambda_2 := \frac{1}{1-\eta}$  is a bifurcation point for the stable global minimizers of W.



FIGURE 6. Bifurcation diagram for minimizers  $\alpha$  of W as a function of  $\lambda = K_3/K_2$ , for  $\lambda \in (0, 3.25)$ . The other parameters are chosen as  $K_1 = K_3$ , R/r = 1.25. The diagram shows the stable global minimizer (green continuous line), the stable local minimizer (green dashed line) and the unstable critical points (red dotted lines).



FIGURE 7. Graphs of the energy W (rescaled by  $\pi^2$ ) as a function of  $\alpha$ , for R/r = 1.25,  $K_1 = K_3 = 1$ , and different choices of  $\lambda = K_3/K_2$ .

7.2. The one-constant approximation for the torus. Since not every function in  $H^1(Q)$  corresponds to a vector field on the torus, before proceeding with the analysis of energy (3.6), we study the structure of the space of configurations  $\alpha$ . This will enable us to study the gradient flow of the energy functional and to give a geometrical interpretation to its solutions.

Let  $\mathbf{n} \in H^1_{tan}(\mathbb{T}; \mathbb{S}^2)$  be fixed, and let us assume that  $\mathbf{n}$  is also continuous. In general, we cannot expect the corresponding  $\alpha$  to be periodic on  $Q = [0, 2\pi] \times [0, 2\pi]$ . We observe that the vector field  $\mathbf{n}$  is continuous if and only if there exist  $m, n \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that

$$\alpha(2\pi,\phi) = \alpha(0,\phi) + 2m\pi, \qquad \alpha(\theta,2\pi) = \alpha(\theta,0) + 2n\pi, \qquad \forall (\theta,\phi) \in Q.$$

By continuity of  $\mathbf{n}$ , m and n do not depend on the choice of  $\theta$  and  $\phi$ . Moreover, since  $\alpha$  is unique up to an additive constant, m and n are also independent of the choice of  $\alpha$  which represents  $\mathbf{n}$ . Therefore, we define the winding number of  $\mathbf{n}$  on  $\mathbb{T}$  as the couple of indices  $h(\mathbf{n}) = (h_{\theta}, h_{\phi}) \in \mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}$ , given by

$$h_{\theta} := \frac{\alpha(2\pi, 0) - \alpha(0, 0)}{2\pi}, \qquad h_{\phi} := \frac{\alpha(0, 2\pi) - \alpha(0, 0)}{2\pi}.$$
(7.2)

This definition is also consistent with that of winding of a vector field along a curve given in Section 6: indeed, let  $\gamma : [0, 2\pi] \to Q$  be given by  $\gamma(\theta) := (\theta, 0)$ , then

$$\mathscr{W}_{\gamma}(\mathbf{n}) \stackrel{(6.7)}{=} \int_{\gamma} (\iota \circ \mathbf{n})^{*} \omega = \int_{0}^{2\pi} \left\{ \cos(\alpha) \partial_{\theta} \{ \sin(\alpha) \} - \sin(\alpha) \partial_{\theta} \{ \cos(\alpha) \} \right\}_{|\phi=0} \mathrm{d}\theta = \int_{0}^{2\pi} \partial_{\theta} \alpha(\theta, 0) \mathrm{d}\theta = 2\pi h_{\theta},$$

that is,  $h_{\theta} = \deg(\iota \circ \mathbf{n} \circ X_{|\phi=0}, \mathbb{S}^1, \mathbb{S}^1)$ . An analogous computation holds for  $h_{\phi}$ . For  $\mathbf{n} \in H^{1}_{tan}(\mathbb{T}; \mathbb{S}^2)$ , by the trace theorem,  $\mathbf{n}_{|\{\phi=0\}}, \mathbf{n}_{|\{\theta=0\}} \in H^{1/2}(\mathbb{S}^1; \mathbb{S}^1)$  and the winding number is well-defined by an approximation of the formula for continuous functions [3]. Moreover, by Lemma 6.1, if  $\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{v} \in H^{1}_{tan}(\mathbb{T}; \mathbb{S}^2)$  are homotopic, then  $h(\mathbf{n}) = h(\mathbf{v})$ .

Let 
$$h = (h_{\theta}, h_{\phi}) \in \mathbb{Z}^2$$
, define

$$\mathscr{A}_h := \left\{ \alpha \in H^1(Q) : \alpha_{|\{x_j = 2\pi\}} = \alpha_{|\{x_j = 0\}} + 2\pi h_{x_j}, \text{ for } x_j = \theta, \phi \right\}, \qquad \mathscr{A} := \bigcup_{h \in \mathbb{Z}^2} \mathscr{A}_h, \tag{7.3}$$

where the equality is in the sense of traces of  $H^1$ -regular functions. Note that  $\mathscr{A}_0$  and  $\mathscr{A}$  are linear vector spaces, while each  $\mathscr{A}_h$  is an affine space. Indeed, for  $h = (h_\theta, h_\phi)$ ,  $m = (m_\theta, m_\phi) \in \mathbb{Z}^2$ ,  $\alpha \in \mathscr{A}_h$  and  $\beta \in \mathscr{A}_m$ , the function  $u(x) := \alpha(x) + \beta(x) \in H^1(Q)$  satisfies

$$u_{|\{x_j=2\pi\}} = \alpha_{|\{x_j=2\pi\}} + \beta_{|\{x_j=2\pi\}}$$

$$\stackrel{(7.3)}{=} \alpha_{|\{x_j=0\}} + 2\pi h_{x_j} + \beta_{|\{x_j=0\}} + 2\pi m_{x_j}$$

$$= u_{|\{x_j=0\}} + 2\pi (h_{x_j} + m_{h_j})$$

in the sense of traces, which implies that  $u = \alpha + \beta \in \mathscr{A}_{h+m}$ , for  $h + m = (h_{\theta} + m_{\theta}, h_{\phi} + m_{\phi})$ . As norm we choose

$$\|\alpha\|_{\mathscr{A}} := \left(\int_{Q} \left\{ |\nabla_{s}\alpha|^{2} + \alpha^{2} \right\} \, \mathrm{dVol} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}, \tag{7.4}$$

where  $dVol = \sqrt{g} d\theta d\phi = r(R + r \cos \theta) d\theta d\phi$  is the area element induced by the metric g (see Appendix A).

**Remark 7.1.** Owing to definition (7.3), this choice of norm yields  $(\mathscr{A}_0, \|\cdot\|_{\mathscr{A}}) = H^1_{per}(Q; \text{Vol})$ . In the remainder of this section, we will alternate between the notations  $\mathscr{A}_0$  and  $H^1_{per}(Q)$ , depending on the context.

Owing to Proposition 6.1, the map  $\Phi : \alpha \mapsto \mathbf{e}_1 \cos \alpha + \mathbf{e}_2 \sin \alpha$  defines a bijection  $\Phi : \mathscr{A}/2\pi\mathbb{Z} \to H^1_{tan}(\mathbb{T}; \mathbb{S}^2)$ , and by definition (7.2) we have  $\Phi^{-1}[\mathbf{n}] \subset \mathscr{A}_{h(\mathbf{n})}$ .

The Euler-Lagrange equation for the one-constant approximation (6.27) can be obtained, of course, by setting  $K_1 = K_2 = K_3 = \kappa$  in the corresponding equation for the full energy (see Appendix C). We prefer, though, to derive it from (6.27), which is shorter and more direct. The equations, in the case of the sphere and the cylinder, were derived in [29, 30]. Since on  $\mathbb{T}$  every geometric quantity can be computed explicitly (see Appendix A), we first reduce (6.27) to a simpler form.

**Lemma 7.2.** The energy  $W_{\kappa}$ , for  $\Sigma = \mathbb{T}$  has the explicit representation

$$W_{\kappa}(\alpha) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{Q} \left\{ \kappa |\nabla_s \alpha|^2 + \eta \cos(2\alpha) \right\} d\text{Vol} + \kappa \pi^2 \left( \frac{2-b^2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} + 2b \right), \tag{7.5}$$

where  $\eta(\theta,\phi) := \kappa \frac{c_1^2 - c_2^2(\theta,\phi)}{2} = \kappa \frac{R^2 + 2Rr\cos\theta}{2r^2(R + r\cos\theta)^2}$ , and  $b := \frac{R}{r}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\alpha \in \mathscr{A}_h$ ,  $h = (h_{\theta}, h_{\phi})$ . Since  $\mathbb{A} = \frac{\sin \theta}{R + r \cos \theta} \mathbf{e}_2$ ,

$$\int_{Q} \nabla_{s} \alpha \cdot \mathbb{A} \, \mathrm{dVol} = \int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \partial_{\phi} \alpha(\theta, \phi) \frac{\sin \theta}{R + r \cos \theta} r(R + r \cos \theta) \, \mathrm{d}\theta \, \mathrm{d}\phi$$
$$= \int_{0}^{2\pi} \left[ \int_{0}^{2\pi} \partial_{\phi} \alpha(\theta, \phi) \, \mathrm{d}\phi \right] r \sin \theta \, \mathrm{d}\theta = 2\pi r h_{\phi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \sin \theta \, \mathrm{d}\theta = 0.$$

Thus, letting b = R/r,

$$\int_{Q} |\nabla_{s}\alpha - \mathbb{A}|^{2} \mathrm{dVol} = \int_{Q} |\nabla_{s}\alpha|^{2} \mathrm{dVol} + \int_{Q} |\mathbb{A}|^{2} \mathrm{dVol} - 2 \int_{Q} \nabla_{s}\alpha \cdot \mathbb{A} \,\mathrm{dVol}$$
$$= \int_{Q} |\nabla_{s}\alpha|^{2} \mathrm{dVol} + 2\pi \int_{0}^{2\pi} \frac{r \sin^{2} \theta}{R + r \cos \theta} \mathrm{d}\theta \stackrel{(\mathrm{B.1})}{=} \int_{Q} |\nabla_{s}\alpha|^{2} \mathrm{dVol} + 4\pi^{2} \left(b - \sqrt{b^{2} - 1}\right).$$
(7.6)

Recall that (by Gauss-Bonnet Theorem or by direct computation)

$$\int_{\mathbb{T}} K \,\mathrm{dVol} = \int_{Q} c_1 c_2 \,\mathrm{dVol} = 0.$$
(7.7)

Using the value of Willmore's functional computed in Lemma 7.1 we get

$$\int_{Q} \frac{c_1^2 + c_2^2}{4} d\text{Vol} \stackrel{(7.7)}{=} \int_{Q} \left(\frac{c_1 + c_2}{2}\right)^2 d\text{Vol} = \pi^2 \left(\frac{b^2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}}\right).$$
(7.8)

Substituting (7.6) and (7.8) into (6.27) we obtain

$$W_{\kappa}(\alpha) = \frac{\kappa}{2} \int_{Q} \left\{ |\nabla_{s}\alpha|^{2} + \frac{c_{1}^{2} - c_{2}^{2}}{2} \cos(2\alpha) \right\} \, \mathrm{dVol} + \kappa \pi^{2} \left( \frac{b^{2}}{\sqrt{b^{2} - 1}} + 2b - 2\sqrt{b^{2} - 1} \right),$$

using (A.3) and simplifying the last term, we get (7.5).

Lemma 7.3. The Euler-Lagrange equation of (7.5) is

$$\Delta_s \alpha + \frac{1}{2}(c_1^2 - c_2^2)\sin(2\alpha) = 0.$$
(7.9)

*Proof.* In order to find the Euler-Lagrange equation of (6.27), we compute the first variation in the direction  $\omega \in \mathscr{A}_0$ 

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}W_{\kappa}(\alpha+t\omega)\Big|_{t=0} = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\frac{\kappa}{2}\int_{Q}|\nabla_{s}(\alpha+t\omega)|^{2} + \frac{1}{2}(c_{1}^{2}-c_{2}^{2})\cos(2\alpha+2t\omega)\,\mathrm{dVol}\Big|_{t=0}$$
$$= \kappa\int_{Q}(\nabla_{s}\alpha)\cdot\nabla_{s}\omega - \frac{1}{2}(c_{1}^{2}-c_{2}^{2})\sin(2\alpha)\omega\,\mathrm{dVol}$$
$$= -\kappa\int_{Q}\mathrm{div}_{s}(\nabla_{s}\alpha)\omega - \frac{1}{2}(c_{1}^{2}-c_{2}^{2})\sin(2\alpha)\omega\,\mathrm{dVol},$$

which, after integration by parts, yields (7.9).

We compute also the second variation, in the direction  $\omega$ 

$$\frac{d^2}{dt^2} W_{\kappa}(\alpha + t\omega) \Big|_{t=0} = \kappa \int_Q |\nabla_s \omega|^2 - (c_1^2 - c_2^2) \cos(2\alpha) \omega^2 \,\mathrm{dVol.}$$
(7.10)

**Proposition 7.1.** Let b := R/r. There exists  $b^* \in (2/\sqrt{3}, 2]$  such that the constant values  $\alpha = \pi/2 + m\pi$ ,  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , are local minimizers for  $W_{\kappa}$  in  $\mathscr{A}_0$  if and only if  $b \ge b^*$ . Moreover, if  $b \ge 2$ , there exists no non-constant solution w to (7.9) such that

$$\frac{\pi}{2} + m\pi \le w \le \frac{\pi}{2} + (m+1)\pi.$$
(7.11)

*Proof.* Owing to the periodicity of the functions involved, it is not restrictive to assume m = -1. By (7.10), the second variation of  $W_{\kappa}$ , in  $\alpha = \pi/2$ , in the direction  $\omega \in \mathscr{A}_0$ , is positive if and only if

$$\int_{Q} |\nabla_{s}\omega|^{2} + (c_{1}^{2} - c_{2}^{2})\omega^{2} \,\mathrm{dVol} > 0.$$
(7.12)

Let b = R/r > 1, since

$$c_1^2 - c_2^2 \stackrel{(A.3)}{=} \left(\frac{1}{r^2} - \frac{\cos^2\theta}{(R + r\cos\theta)^2}\right) = \frac{b}{r^2(b + \cos\theta)^2}(b + 2\cos\theta),\tag{7.13}$$

we see immediately that if  $b \ge 2$  then  $c_1^2 - c_2^2 \ge 0$  everywhere in Q, and  $c_1^2 - c_2^2 = 0$  if and only if b = 2 and  $\theta = \pi$ . Therefore, if  $b \ge 2$ , the integral in (7.12) is nonnegative for all  $\omega \in \mathscr{A}_0$  (equal to zero if and only if  $\omega = 0$ ) and we can conclude that the stationary point  $\alpha = \pi/2$  is a local minimum. Restricting to constant variations  $\omega$ , (7.12) is satisfied if and only if

$$0 < \int_Q (c_1^2 - c_2^2) \,\mathrm{dVol} = 2\pi b \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{b + 2\cos\theta}{b + \cos\theta} \,d\theta = 4\pi^2 b \left(2 - \frac{b}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}}\right)$$

(see Appendix B for the integration formula), that is, if and only if  $b > 2/\sqrt{3}$ . If  $b = 2/\sqrt{3}$ , then all configurations with constant angle  $\alpha(x) = \bar{\alpha}$  have the same energy, while for  $b < 2/\sqrt{3}$ ,  $W_{\kappa}(\alpha \equiv 0) < W_{\kappa}(\alpha \equiv \pi/2)$ . The uniqueness of the bifurcation point  $b^*$  follows from the monotonicity of  $(c_1^2 - c_2^2)$ Vol with respect to b:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial b}(c_1^2 - c_2^2) \operatorname{Vol} = \frac{\partial}{\partial b} \left\{ \frac{b^2 + 2b\cos\theta}{b + \cos\theta} \right\} = 1 + \frac{\cos^2\theta}{(b + \cos\theta)^2} > 0, \qquad \forall \theta \in [0, 2\pi], \quad \forall b > 1.$$

The proof of the last step of the statement of Proposition 7.1 is inspired by [9, Theorem 2.4]. Assume that  $b \ge 0$  and let w be a solution to (7.9), satisfying (7.11) for m = -1. Then  $v(x) := \pi/2 - w(x)$  satisfies

$$\Delta_s v = -\Delta_s w = \frac{1}{2}(c_1^2 - c_2^2)\sin(2w) = \frac{1}{2}(c_1^2 - c_2^2)\sin(\pi - 2v) = \frac{1}{2}(c_1^2 - c_2^2)\sin(2v).$$
(7.14)

Multiplying the first and the last member of (7.14) by v, and integrating on Q with respect to dVol, after integration by parts we obtain

$$-\int_{Q} |\nabla_{s}v|^{2} \,\mathrm{dVol} = \int_{Q} \frac{1}{2} (c_{1}^{2} - c_{2}^{2}) \sin(2v) v \,\mathrm{dVol} \stackrel{(7.13)}{\geq} \frac{b(b-2)}{2(b+1)} \int_{Q} \sin(2v) v \,\mathrm{d}\theta \,\mathrm{d}\phi \stackrel{(7.11)}{\geq} 0.$$

Thus,

$$\int_{Q} |\nabla_{s}v|^{2} \, \mathrm{dVol} = 0, \quad \text{and} \quad \int_{Q} \sin(2v)v \, \mathrm{d}\theta \, \mathrm{d}\phi = 0,$$
  
If  $v = \pi/2$  as we wanted to prove

implying  $v \equiv 0$ ,  $v \equiv -\pi/2$  or  $v \equiv \pi/2$ , as we wanted to prove.

In order to find a numerical minimizer of W, we study the  $L^2$ -gradient flow of (6.27), that is, we want to find  $\alpha \in C^0([0, +\infty); \mathscr{A})$  such that

$$\partial_t \alpha = \kappa \Delta_s \alpha + \frac{\kappa}{2} (c_1^2 - c_2^2) \sin(2\alpha), \quad \text{on } \mathbb{R}^2 \times (0, +\infty)$$

$$(7.15)$$

with suitable initial data  $\alpha_0 \in \mathscr{A}$ . As above, denote  $\Phi : \alpha \mapsto \mathbf{n} = \mathbf{e}_1 \cos \alpha + \mathbf{e}_2 \sin \alpha$ . Since the index of a vector field  $h(\Phi[\alpha])$  is invariant under homotopy, if  $\alpha_0 \in \mathscr{A}_h$ , then  $\alpha(t) \in \mathscr{A}_h$  for all t > 0. The spaces  $\mathscr{A}_h$  (see (7.3)) are constructed to take care of the correct boundary conditions, which require some attention, since in general we cannot expect a periodic solution.

Exploiting the affine structure of  $\mathscr{A}$ , for any  $h \in \mathbb{Z}^2$ , for any fixed  $\psi_h \in \mathscr{A}_h$ , it holds  $\mathscr{A}_h = \mathscr{A}_0 + \psi_h$ , i.e., any  $\alpha \in \mathscr{A}_h$  can be decomposed as

$$\alpha(x) = u(x) + \psi_h(x), \quad \text{with } u \in \mathscr{A}_0.$$

Using the decomposition  $\alpha(t, x) = u(t, x) + \psi_h(x)$ , we see that problem (7.15) is equivalent to finding  $u \in C^0([0, +\infty); \mathscr{A}_0)$  such that

$$\partial_t u - \kappa \Delta_s u = \kappa \Delta_s \psi_h + \frac{\kappa}{2} (c_1^2 - c_2^2) \sin(2u + 2\psi_h) \text{ on } Q \times (0, +\infty), \tag{7.16}$$

with initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathscr{A}_0$  and where  $h \in \mathbb{Z}^2$  is the constant degree of the mappings  $\Phi[\alpha(t)]$ . Equation (7.16) can be further simplified by choosing a  $\Delta_s$ -harmonic function  $\psi_h$ , so that the term  $\kappa \Delta_s \psi_h$  vanishes.

**Lemma 7.4.** Let  $h := (h_{\theta}, h_{\phi}) \in \mathbb{Z}^2$ , and let b = R/r, where R > r > 0 are the radii of the torus, as in (7.1). Define

$$\psi(\theta,\phi) := h_{\theta}\sqrt{b^2 - 1} \int_0^{\theta} \frac{1}{b + \cos(s)} \mathrm{d}s + h_{\phi}\phi.$$
(7.17)

Then  $\psi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ ,  $\psi_{|Q} \in \mathscr{A}_h$ , and  $\Delta_s \psi = 0$ .

*Proof.* Since b > 1,  $\psi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  and a simple check, using the explicit expression of the Laplace-Beltrami operator on the torus (A.5) shows that  $\Delta_s \psi = 0$ . In order to check that  $\psi \in \mathscr{A}_h$ , according to definition (7.3), we use the  $2\pi$ -periodicity of  $1/(b + \cos(s))$  and the explicit integration  $\sqrt{b^2 - 1} = \int_0^{2\pi} 1/(b + \cos(s))$  (see Appendix B) to compute

$$\begin{split} \psi(\theta + 2\pi, \phi + 2\pi) &= h_{\theta}\sqrt{b^2 - 1} \int_0^{\theta + 2\pi} \frac{1}{b + \cos(s)} \mathrm{d}s + h_{\phi}(\phi + 2\pi) \\ &= h_{\theta}\sqrt{b^2 - 1} \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{1}{b + \cos(s)} \mathrm{d}s + h_{\phi}2\pi + h_{\theta}\sqrt{b^2 - 1} \int_{2\pi}^{2\pi + \theta} \frac{1}{b + \cos(s)} \mathrm{d}s + h_{\phi}\phi \\ &= h_{\theta}2\pi + h_{\phi}2\pi + h_{\theta}\sqrt{b^2 - 1} \int_0^{\theta} \frac{1}{b + \cos(s)} \mathrm{d}s + h_{\phi}\phi \\ &= h_{\theta}2\pi + h_{\phi}2\pi + \psi(\theta, \phi). \end{split}$$

We now have all the ingredients to state and prove the result regarding solutions to the  $L^2$ -gradient flow of the one-constant approximation of the surface elastic energy  $W_{\kappa}$ .

**Theorem 3.** Let X be the parametrization of the torus (7.1) with radii R, r, embedded in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . Let  $\mathscr{A}_h, \mathscr{A}$  be the spaces defined in (7.3), endowed with the norm (7.4). Then

(0) For all  $h \in \mathbb{Z}^2$  there exists a classical solution  $\alpha \in \mathscr{A}_h \cap C^{\infty}(Q)$  to the stationary problem

$$-\kappa\Delta_s\alpha = \frac{\kappa}{2}(c_1^2 - c_2^2)\sin(2\alpha). \tag{7.18}$$

Moreover,  $\alpha$  is odd on any line passing through the origin.

(i) (Weak well-posedness) For any  $\alpha_0 \in \mathscr{A}$ , for all T > 0, there exists a unique mild solution  $\alpha$  to (7.15) and it satisfies

$$\alpha \in C^0([0,T);\mathscr{A}).$$

Moreover, if  $\alpha_0 \in \mathscr{A}_h$ , then  $\alpha(t) \in \mathscr{A}_h$  for all t > 0.

(ii) (Strong well-posedness) For any  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , for any  $\alpha_0 \in H^{2m}(Q) \cap \mathscr{A}$ , for all T > 0, the unique solution  $\alpha$  to (7.15) satisfies

$$\alpha \in \bigcap_{k=0,\dots,m} C^k([0,T]; H^{2m-2k}(Q)).$$
(7.19)

In particular, if  $\alpha_0 \in C^{\infty}(Q) \cap \mathscr{A}$ , then  $\alpha \in C^{\infty}([0,T] \times Q)$ .

(iii) (A maximum principle) Under the hypothesis of step (ii),

 $\alpha \in L^{\infty}(0, +\infty; \mathscr{A}) \quad and \quad \partial_t \alpha \in L^2(0, +\infty; L^2(Q)).$ (7.20)

(iv) (Long-time behaviour) Define the omega-limit set of a solution  $\alpha$  to (7.15) by

 $\omega(\alpha) := \left\{ \alpha_{\infty} \in \mathscr{A} : \text{ there exists } t_n \nearrow + \infty \text{ with } \alpha(t_n) \to \alpha_{\infty} \text{ in } L^2(Q) \right\}.$ 

Under the hypothesis of Step (ii), the omega-limit set is nonempty and it is contained in the set of solutions to (7.9), namely if  $\alpha_{\infty} \in \omega(\alpha)$  then  $\alpha_{\infty}$  is a solution of (7.9).

*Proof.* The idea of the proof is that using the decomposition  $\mathscr{A}_h = \mathscr{A}_0 + \psi_h$ , we can reduce the problem of finding a solution to (7.15) in  $C^0([0,T];\mathscr{A}_h)$ , with initial value  $\alpha_0$ , to the simpler problem of finding  $u \in C^0([0,T];\mathscr{A}_0)$  such that

$$\partial_t u - \kappa \Delta_s u = \frac{\kappa}{2} (c_1^2 - c_2^2) \sin(2u + 2\psi_h) \text{ on } Q \times (0, +\infty), \tag{7.21}$$

and  $u(0) = \alpha_0 - \psi_h$ . The term  $\Delta_s \psi_h$  disappears by choosing the harmonic function  $\psi_h$  defined in (7.17). Therefore, through the proof, let  $h \in \mathbb{Z}^2$  be fixed, and let  $\psi_h$  be given by (7.17). Moreover, in order to make the symmetry properties of the involved functions more visible, we redefine  $Q := (-\pi, \pi) \times (\pi, \pi)$ .

Step (0). Define the Hilbert space  $H := L^2(Q)$ , with the scalar product

$$(u,v)_H := \int_Q uv \,\mathrm{dVol}, \qquad u,v \in L^2(Q)$$

and denote the average of a function  $u \in H$  by  $\langle u \rangle := \frac{1}{4\pi^2 Rr} \int_Q u \, d\text{Vol.}$  Let  $V := \{v \in H^1_{per}(Q) : \langle v \rangle = 0\}$ , then, by Wirtinger's inequality, the bilinear form  $a : V \times V \to \mathbb{R}$ 

$$a(u,v) := \kappa \int_Q \nabla_s u \cdot \nabla_s v \,\mathrm{dVol}$$

defines a scalar product on V, such that the induced norm is equivalent to the standard Sobolev norm of  $H^1(Q)$  defined in (7.4). By Riesz-Fréchet representation Theorem [5, Theorem 5.5], for all  $f \in H$  there exists a unique  $u \in V$  such that

$$a(u,v) = (f,v)_H \qquad \forall v \in V \tag{7.22}$$

and there exists a constant  $C_a > 0$ , depending only on  $Q, \kappa$ , and on the ellipticity constant of a, such that  $\|u\|_{\mathscr{A}} \leq C_a \|f\|_H$ . Moreover (see, e.g., [5, Section 9.6]), if  $f \in H^m_{per}(Q)$ , then  $u \in H^{m+2}_{per}(Q)$ ; in particular, if m > 1, then  $u \in C^2(\overline{Q})$ . For  $f \in V$ , the solution u to (7.22) satisfies, for all  $w \in H^1_{per}(Q)$ 

$$\begin{split} \int_{Q} \nabla_{s} u \cdot \nabla_{s} (w - \langle w \rangle) \mathrm{dVol} &= \int_{Q} f(w - \langle w \rangle) \mathrm{dVol} \\ &= \int_{Q} fw \, \mathrm{dVol} - \frac{1}{|Q|} \int w \, \mathrm{dVol} \int f \, \mathrm{dVol} \\ &= \int_{Q} (f - \langle f \rangle) w \, \mathrm{dVol}, \end{split}$$

that is,

$$-\Delta_s u = f - \langle f \rangle$$
 on  $Q$ .

Let  $\eta(x) := \frac{\kappa}{2} \left(c_1^2 - c_2^2(x)\right)$ , note that  $\eta \in C_{per}^{\infty}(\overline{Q})$ . Let  $f: H_{per}^1(Q) \to H_{per}^1(Q)$  be defined by  $f(u)(x) := \eta(x) \sin(2u(x) + 2\psi_h(x))$ , and consider the operator  $\mathcal{T}: H_{per}^1(Q) \to H_{per}^1(Q)$  which maps v into the unique solution  $u \in V$  to

$$-\Delta_s u = f(v) - \langle f(v) \rangle.$$

By a standard bootstrapping argument (see, e.g., [5, Section 9.6]),  $u \in C^{\infty}(\overline{Q})$ . In order to find a stationary solution to (7.21), we need to find a fixed point  $u^* = \mathcal{T}(u^*)$ , such that  $\langle f(u^*) \rangle = 0$ . We say that a function  $F: Q \to \mathbb{R}$  is 2-even if  $F(\theta, \phi) = F(-\theta, -\phi)$ , and we say that it is 2-odd if  $F(\theta, \phi) = -F(-\theta, -\phi)$ , for all  $(\theta, \phi) \in Q$ . It is immediate to check that

(1) if 
$$F \in L^1(Q)$$
 is 2-odd, then  $\int_{\Omega} F(\theta, \phi) d\theta d\phi = 0$ ;

- (2) if F is 2-odd and G is 2-even, then FG is 2-odd;
- (3) if F is 2-odd and  $\varphi : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  is odd, then  $\varphi \circ F$  is 2-odd;
- (4) if  $F \in C^1(Q)$  is 2-odd (even), then  $\partial_i F$  is 2-even (odd).

(To check the last property, note that a function is 2-odd (even) if and only if its restriction to a line passing by the origin is odd (even). Denote  $x = (\theta, \phi)$ ,  $\boldsymbol{\nu} := x/|x|$ , then if F is odd  $\nabla F(x) \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu} = -\nabla F(-x) \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu}$ , owing to the corresponding property for 1-d functions.) By the definitions of dVol (7.4),  $\psi_h$  (7.17),  $c_1, c_2$ (A.3), and  $\Delta_s$  (A.5), we see that  $\eta$  and dVol are 2-even,  $\psi_h$  is 2-odd, and if u is 2-odd, then f(u) and  $\Delta_s u$ are 2-odd. Instead, if  $\Delta_s u$  is 2-odd, we cannot conclude that u is 2-odd. We resort to the projection  $\mathcal{P}$  of a function onto its 2-odd part

$$\mathcal{P}u( heta,\phi):=rac{u( heta,\phi)-u(- heta,-\phi)}{2}.$$

Then, letting Id be the identity operator in H,

$$(Id - \mathcal{P})u(\theta, \phi) = \frac{u(\theta, \phi) + u(-\theta, -\phi)}{2}$$

is 2-even.  $\mathcal{P}$  is linear and continuous with respect to the topology of H:

$$\|\mathcal{P}v_1 - \mathcal{P}v_2\|_H \le \|v_1 - v_2\|_H, \quad \forall v_1, v_2 \in H$$

Note that for all  $v \in V$ 

$$\|f(v)\|_{H} = \left(\int_{Q} (\eta \sin(2v + 2\psi_{h}))^{2} \mathrm{dVol}\right)^{1/2} \le \|\eta\|_{H} =: M.$$
(7.23)

Let  $\mathcal{K} := \{v \in V : \|v\|_{\mathscr{A}} \leq C_a M\}$ . The set  $\mathcal{K}$  is a convex and nonempty subset of H, moreover, by Rellich-Kondrachov Theorem [5, Theorem 9.16], it is compactly embedded in H. The operator  $\mathcal{T} \circ \mathcal{P}$  maps a function  $v \in \mathcal{K}$  into the function  $u \in H$  which is the unique solution (in V) to

$$-\Delta_s u = f(\mathcal{P}v) - \langle f(\mathcal{P}v) \rangle = f(\mathcal{P}v).$$

Moreover, by (7.23),  $u \in \mathcal{K}$ . The mapping  $\mathcal{T} \circ \mathcal{P}$  is also continuous, with respect to the topology of H:

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{T} \circ \mathcal{P}(v_1) - \mathcal{T} \circ \mathcal{P}(v_2)\|_{\mathscr{A}} &\leq C_a \|f(\mathcal{P}v_1) - f(\mathcal{P}v_2)\|_H \\ &= C_a \left( \int_Q (\eta \sin(2\mathcal{P}v_1 + 2\psi_h) - \eta \sin(2\mathcal{P}v_2 + 2\psi_h))^2 \mathrm{dVol} \right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq C_a \|\eta\|_{\infty} \left( \int_Q (2\mathcal{P}v_1 + 2\psi_h - 2\mathcal{P}v_2 - 2\psi_h)^2 \mathrm{dVol} \right)^{1/2} \\ &\leq 2C_a \|\eta\|_{\infty} \|v_1 - v_2\|_H. \end{aligned}$$

By Schauder fixed point Theorem [46, p. 56], we conclude that there exists  $u^* \in \mathcal{K}$  such that  $u^* = \mathcal{T} \circ \mathcal{P}(u^*)$ , that is

$$-\Delta_s u^* = f(\mathcal{P}u^*).$$

Since  $\Delta_s$  and  $\mathcal{P}$  commute (owing to the symmetry of  $\Delta_s$ ), we have

$$0 = (Id - \mathcal{P})f(\mathcal{P}u^*) = -(Id - \mathcal{P})\Delta_s u^* = -\Delta_s(Id - \mathcal{P})u^*,$$

that is, we can decompose  $u^*$  into a 2-odd and a 2-even function

$$u^* = \mathcal{P}u^* + (Id - \mathcal{P})u^*$$

such that

$$-\Delta_s \mathcal{P}u^* = f(\mathcal{P}u^*), \qquad -\Delta_s (Id - \mathcal{P})u^* = 0$$

By the strong maximum principle [14, Section 6.4.2, Theorem 3] and the periodicity of  $u^*$  on Q,  $(Id - \mathcal{P})u^*$  is constant. Since

$$\langle (Id - \mathcal{P})u^* \rangle = \langle u^* \rangle - \langle \mathcal{P}u^* \rangle = 0$$

we conclude that  $(Id - \mathcal{P})u^* = 0$ , hence  $\mathcal{P}u^* = u^*$ . We have thus proved that

$$-\Delta_s u^* = f(u^*)$$

The function  $\alpha_k := u^* + \psi_h + k\pi \in \mathscr{A}_h$  is a solution to the stationary problem for every  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ . The regularity of  $\alpha_k$  follows directly from the  $C^{\infty}$  regularity of  $u^*$  and  $\psi_h$ .

Step (i). The Laplace-Beltrami operator on the torus, defined in (A.5), is a linear second order differential operator, with  $C^{\infty}$ -regular and bounded coefficients. It is uniformly elliptic, with ellipticity constant  $\mu := \min\{1/r^2, 1/(R-r)^2\}$ . In order to prove existence and uniqueness of solutions to (7.21), we exploit the powerful machinery of analytic semigroups, developed in [26]. We only need to show that our problem fits in the framework.

Let  $D(A) := H_{per}^2(Q)$ . Note that D(A) is dense in H and in  $H_{per}^1(Q)$ , and that the realization of the Laplace-Beltrami operator  $A : D(A) \to H$ ,  $Au := \kappa \Delta_s u$ , is self-adjoint and dissipative. Therefore, (A, D(A)) is a sectorial operator ([24, Proposition 2.2.1]) and it generates the analytic semigroup  $e^{tA} : H \to H$ . For all  $u, v \in H_{per}^1(Q)$ 

$$\|f(u) - f(v)\|_{H} \le \|\eta\|_{\infty} \|u - v\|_{H} \le C \|u - v\|_{\mathscr{A}}.$$
(7.24)

For T > 0, a continuous function  $u : (0,T] \to H^1_{per}(Q)$  such that  $t \mapsto f(u(t)) \in L^1(0,T;H)$  is said to be a mild solution of

$$\partial_t u = Au + f(u), \qquad u(0) = u_0 \in H, \qquad \text{on } (0,T),$$
(7.25)

 $\mathbf{i}\mathbf{f}$ 

$$u(t) = e^{tA}u_0 + \int_0^t e^{(t-s)A} f(u(s)) \,\mathrm{d}s,$$

where integration is in the sense of Bochner (see, e.g. [40, Chapter 3]). By [26, Theorem 7.1.3 (i) and Proposition 7.1.8], (7.23) and (7.24), for every initial datum  $u_0 \in H^1_{per}(Q)$ , for every T > 0, there exists a unique mild solution  $u \in C^0([0,T]; H^1_{per}(Q))$ . The winding number of the vector field  $\mathbf{n}(t) = \cos(u(t) + \psi_h)\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin(u(t) + \psi_h)\mathbf{e}_2$  is then  $\mathscr{W}(\mathbf{n}(t)) \equiv h$  along the flow.

Step (ii). If  $u_0 \in D(A)$  and  $Au_0 + f(u_0) \in H$ , then

$$u \in C^{0}([0,T]; D(A)) \cap C^{1}([0,T]; H)$$
(7.26)

and u solves (7.25) pointwise, for all  $t \in [0, T]$  [26, Proposition 7.1.10 (iii)].

More in general, parabolic equations governed by a strongly uniformly elliptic operator A with  $C^{\infty}$ -regular coefficients obey the following maximal regularity principle: the terms  $\partial_t u$  and Au have *independently* the same regularity as f(u), provided that the initial datum and the boundary conditions (if present) are smooth enough, see, e.g., [14, Theorem 6, Section 7.1], [5, p.341–343], or [8]. In our case, since f is Lipschitz-continuous and bounded, from (7.26) we read that  $f(u) \in C^0([0,T]; H^2(Q)) \cap C^1([0,T]; L^2(Q))$ , and by the maximal regularity principle we obtain that  $u \in C^0([0,T]; H^4(Q)) \cap C^1([0,T]; H^2(Q))$ . Iterating this process we obtain the regularity (7.19) and eventually, provided we choose an initial datum  $u_0 \in C^{\infty}(Q) \cap H^1_{per}(Q)$ , for all T > 0 we obtain a Q-periodic function  $u \in C^{\infty}([0,T] \times \overline{Q})$  (see, e.g., [14, Theorem 7, Section 7.1]). Reconstruction of  $\alpha$  is done as before by  $\alpha(t, x) := u(t, x) + \psi_h(x)$ .

Step (iii). Let  $u \in C^2([0,T] \times \overline{Q})$  be a solution to (7.21), as in the previous step. We prove the uniform bound (7.20) by showing that there exists a constant C > 0, independent of time, such that

$$\sup_{T>0} \|u(T)\|_{\infty} < C \quad \text{and} \quad \sup_{T>0} \left\{ \|\partial_t u\|_{L^2(0,T;H)} + \|\nabla_s u(T)\|_H \right\} \le C.$$
(7.27)

Note that, if  $u \in \mathscr{A}_0 \cap C^2(Q)$  has a local maximum in  $x_0 \in \overline{Q}$ , then  $\nabla u(x_0) = 0$  and  $\Delta u(x_0) \leq 0$ . We remark that the inequality is valid also in points belonging to  $\partial Q$ , owing to the periodicity of u. Since the coefficients of the second-order derivatives of the Laplace-Beltrami operator are positive,  $\Delta_s u(x_0) \leq 0$ .

Equipped with this regularity, we can use the maximum principle for parabolic semilinear problems [24, Proposition 6.2.5] to establish boundedness of u. Let  $u_0 \in C^2(\overline{Q})$  be the initial datum for u. Let  $u^*$  be a solution to the stationary problem (7.18) as in Step (0). Since  $u_0$  and  $u^*$  are bounded, there exist  $m_1, m_2 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that

$$u^*(x) + m_1 \pi \le u_0(x) \le u^*(x) + m_2 \pi, \qquad \forall x \in \overline{Q}$$

Define  $v_1(t,x) := u^*(x) + m_1 \pi$ ,  $v_2(t,x) := u^*(x) + m_2 \pi$ . Then  $v_1$  and  $v_2$  satisfy

 $\partial_t v_1 = Av_1 + f(v_1), \qquad \partial_t v_2 = Av_2 + f(v_2) \qquad \forall t \in [0, T].$ 

By [24, Proposition 6.2.5],

 $v_1(t,x) \le u(t,x) \le v_2(t,x)$  for all  $t,x \in [0,T] \times \overline{\Omega}$ .

Since the estimate does not depend on T, we obtain the first half of (7.27).

Regarding the second half, we take the scalar product (in H) of (7.21) times  $\partial_t u$ , obtaining

$$\int_{Q} (\partial_{t} u(t))^{2} \,\mathrm{dVol} + a(u(t), \partial_{t} u(t)) = \int_{Q} f(u(t)) \partial_{t} u(t) \,\mathrm{dVol}$$

By the linearity of a and the regularity of u, integrating in time between 0 and T we get

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{Q} (\partial_{t} u(t))^{2} \,\mathrm{dVol} \,\mathrm{d}t + \frac{1}{2} a(u(T), u(T)) = \frac{1}{2} a(u(0), u(0)) + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{Q} f(u(t)) \partial_{t} u(t) \,\mathrm{dVol} \,\mathrm{d}t.$$
(7.28)

Recalling the definition of f(u) and exploiting its regularity, we compute

$$\int_0^T \int_Q f(u(t))\partial_t u(t) \,\mathrm{dVol} \,\mathrm{d}t = \int_Q \int_0^T f(u(t))\partial_t u(t) \,\mathrm{d}t \,\mathrm{dVol}$$
$$= \int_Q \eta \int_0^T \sin(2u(t) + 2\psi_h)\partial_t u(t) \,\mathrm{d}t \,\mathrm{dVol}$$
$$= \int_Q \eta (\cos(2u(0) + 2\psi_h) - \cos(2u(T) + 2\psi_h)) \,\mathrm{dVol}$$

and therefore

$$\left| \int_0^T \int_Q f(u(t)) \partial_t u(t) \, \mathrm{dVol} \, \mathrm{d}t \right| \le \int_Q 2|\eta| \, \mathrm{dVol} \le C.$$

Using this estimate in (7.28), we get

$$2\|\partial_t u\|_{L^2(0,T;H)}^2 + \kappa \|\nabla_s u(T)\|_H^2 \le \kappa \|\nabla_s u_0\|_H^2 + 2C.$$

Since the estimate does not depend on T, we obtain the second half of (7.27).

Step (iv). Now, we come to the issue of the long-time behaviour. First, note that the above regularity implies that the set  $\{\alpha(t), t \in (0, +\infty)\}$  is bounded in  $H^1(Q)$ , hence compact in H. As a consequence, we have that  $\omega(\alpha)$  is a nonempty compact set of H. Moreover, since by interpolation,  $\alpha \in C^0(0, +\infty; H)$ , a classical dynamical systems argument (see, e.g., [16]) shows that  $\omega(\alpha)$  is connected in H. Consider now an element  $\alpha_{\infty} \in \omega(\alpha)$  and a sequence of times  $t_n$  such that  $t_n \nearrow +\infty$  for  $n \nearrow +\infty$  and  $\alpha(t_n) \rightarrow \alpha_{\infty}$  in H. For any  $t \ge 0$ , set  $\alpha_n(t) := \alpha(t + t_n)$ . Note that  $\|\partial_t \alpha_n\|_{L^2(0,T;H)} \le \|\partial_t \alpha\|_{L^2(t_n, +\infty;H)}$ . Hence, we have that  $\forall T > 0$ 

$$\lim_{n \nearrow +\infty} \left( \|\alpha_n - \alpha_\infty\|_{C^0(0,T;H)} + \|\partial_t \alpha_n\|_{L^2(0,T;H)} \right) = 0.$$

Thus, passing to the limit with respect to n in (7.15), written for  $\alpha_n$ , we immediately conclude that  $\alpha_{\infty}$  is a solution of (7.9).

7.3. Comparison with the classical energy. In view of the results of this Section, it is worthwile to compare the predictions of the so called *intrinsic energy* (3.3) with the ones of the Napoli-Vergori energy (3.6) on a torus. In particular, in [25] it is found that the Euler-Lagrange equation for (3.3) on a torus is  $\Delta_s \alpha = 0$  and simple explicit solutions are given by

$$\alpha(\theta,\phi) = m(\phi - \phi_0) + \theta_0$$

for all constants  $\theta_0, \phi_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ , for all  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ . The minimizer, in particular is obtained for m = 0. Note that this set of solutions corresponds to winding numbers (0, m), we give the complete set of solutions in Lemma 7.4. The second variation of (3.3) is

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^2}{\mathrm{d}t^2}\tilde{W}_{in}(\alpha+t\omega)\big|_{t=0} = \kappa \int_{\Sigma} |\nabla_s \omega|^2 \,\mathrm{d}S.$$

Since it is always nonnegative, and zero if and only if  $\omega$  is constant, the conclusion is that every constant  $\alpha \equiv \overline{\alpha}_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  is a global minimizer for  $\tilde{W}_{in}$ , independently of the ratio R/r. The scenario depicted by the Napoli-Vergori energy (3.6) is quite different. In fact, the presence of the extrinsic term related to the shape operator acts as a selection principle for equilibrium configurations. More precisely, when R/r is sufficiently large (numerics indicate that the threshold ratio  $b^*$  should be between 1.51 and 1.52) then (see Proposition 7.1) the only constant solution is  $\alpha = \pi/2 + m\pi$  ( $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ ). Moreover, when  $R/r < b^*$  a new class of non constant solution appears (see Figures 8 and 9). With respect to the heuristic principle expressed in [30], that "the nematic elastic energy promotes the alignment of the flux lines of the nematic director towards geodesics and/or lines of curvature of the surface", we make the following observation: This new solution tries to minimize the effect of the curvature by orienting the director field along the meridian lines ( $\alpha = 0$ ), which are geodesics on the torus, near the hole of the torus, while near the external equator the director is oriented along the parallel lines  $\alpha = \pi/2$ , which are lines of curvature. A smooth transition occurs between  $\alpha = \pi/2$  and  $\alpha = 0$ . In this sense, the new solution can be understood as an interpolation between  $\alpha = \pi/2$  and  $\alpha = 0$ , which are the two constant stationary solutions of the system.

### 8. Numerical experiments

In this section we report on some simple numerical experiments carried out to approximate minimizers of the one-constant approximation energy (3.6) on the axisymmetric torus with radii 0 < r < R parametrized by (7.1). Regarding numerics, we note that Monte Carlo methods with simulated annealing were employed in [27, 33, 38] and finite elements on surfaces were developed in [2], in order to study defects evolution and variable surfaces. Since the problem we study is considerably easier, we can afford to use simpler methods. The discussion in sections 6 and 7 shows that instead of studying the minimization on  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma)$ , constrained to the nonconvex subset  $H^1_{tan}(\Sigma; \mathbb{S}^2)$ , we can look at the simpler energy (7.5) on  $H^1(Q)$ , with suitable boundary conditions. Theorem 3, in particular, shows that the  $L^2$ -gradient flow of (7.5) is well-posed and its winding number is constant along the flow. Therefore, there exist infinite local minimizers of (3.6), at least one for every element of the fundamental group of the torus  $\pi(\mathbb{T}) = \mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}$ . We actually conjecture that, if  $h \neq (0,0)$ , there is a unique local minimizer for every  $h \in \mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}$  (uniqueness, up to the group of symmetries of  $\mathbb{T}$ , of course).

For sake of completeness, we detail the method we used in our experiments, but we remark that once the original problem is reduced to the formulation (7.15), then any standard method would produce the same results. We discretize the gradient flow (7.15) with finite differences in space and the Euler forward method in time, stopping the evolution when the difference between the (discrete) energy at two consecutive steps is less than  $10^{-4}$  (the energy is of the order of 10). Convergence of this discretization scheme is classic, as long as the time step is sufficiently fine with respect to the size of the space grid, according to Von Neumann's stability analysis. The scheme is implemented in Matlab and carried out on a standard laptop (Intel Core i7 R CPU Q 2.8 GHz). Figures 8–10 have relatively rough grids (40x40, 64x64) for graphical purposes, however, refining up to 512x512 yields the same qualitative results. The CPU-time needed for the calculation of one time step on a 256x256 grid, for example, is around 0.02 seconds.

I. Case h = (0, 0). As expected from Proposition 7.1, the numerical experiments indicate that for  $R/r \ge 2$ , there is one constant global minimizer, given by  $\alpha = \pi/2$  (Figure 8), i.e.  $\mathbf{n} \equiv \pm \mathbf{e}_2$ . Numerically  $\alpha = \pi/2$ remains a minimizer for  $R/r \ge 1.52$ , while for R/r < 1.51, the director field in the inner part of the cylinder bends in order to follow the geodesics oriented like  $\mathbf{e}_1$ , and the bending becoming steeper and deeper as the ratio R/r decreases (Figures 8-right, 9). Numerical evidence thus suggests that the bifurcation point  $b^*$ considered in Proposition 7.1 satisfies  $1.51 < b^* < 1.52$ .



FIGURE 8. Configuration of a numerical solution  $\alpha$  of the gradient flow. If R/r = 2.5, then  $\alpha = \pi/2$ ,  $W(\alpha) = 11.61 \cdot \pi^2$  (left). When R/r = 1.33,  $W(\alpha) = 9.95 \cdot \pi^2 < W(\pi/2) = 10.22 \cdot \pi^2$  (right). The colour represents the angle  $\alpha \in [0, \pi]$ , the arrows represent the corresponding vector field **n**.



FIGURE 9. Configuration of the scalar field  $\alpha$  and of the vector field **n** of a numerical solution to the the gradient flow (7.15), in the case R/r = 1.2 (left). Zoom-in of the central region of the same fields (right). The colour represents the angle  $\alpha \in [0, \pi]$ , the arrows represent the corresponding vector field **n**.

h	0	1	2	3
0	10.24	12.71	16.47	22.40
1	14.85	16.42	20.03	25.93
2	25.80	27.04	30.57	36.44
3	43.33	44.54	48.06	53.93

TABLE 1. Values of the numerical minimum of the energy, R/r = 2. The *i*-th row and *j*-th column in the table correspond to index h = (j, i). Values obtained running 30k time-steps, with dt =0.00025, on a 128x128 grid.

II. Case  $h \neq (0,0)$ . When the initial datum  $\alpha_0$  has nonzero winding number h on the torus (see Figure 10), the whole evolution takes place in the same homotopy class, approximating a local minimizer with nontrivial



FIGURE 10. Some examples of local minimizers with mixed  $(\theta, \phi)$  winding numbers. In clockwise order, from top-left corner: index (1,1), (1,3), (3,3), (3,1). The colour represents the angle  $\alpha \in [0, 2\pi]$ , the arrows represent the corresponding vector field **n**.

winding. In Table 1 we collect the numerical values of the energy  $W_{\kappa}$  corresponding to minimizers in different homotopy classes.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to Francesco Bonsante, Will Cavendish, Gaetano Napoli, Jean-Cristophe Nave, and Epifanio Virga for inspiring conversations, remarks and suggestions. This research started during a visit of A.S. to the Department of Mathematics and Statistics of McGill University - Montreal, whose kind hospitality is acknowledged. M.S. was introduced to the subject while supported by an NSERC grant. A.S. would like to thank the Isaac Newton Institute for Mathematical Sciences, Cambridge, for support and hospitality during the programme Free Boundary Problems and Related Topics where this paper was completed. Finally, A.S. and M.V. have been supported by the Gruppo Nazionale per l'Analisi Matematica, la Probabilità e le loro Applicazioni (GNAMPA) of the Istituto Nazionale di Alta Matematica (INdAM).

## APPENDIX A. GEOMETRIC QUANTITIES ON THE TORUS

Let  $Q := [0, 2\pi] \times [0, 2\pi] \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ , and let  $X : Q \to \mathbb{R}^3$  be the following parametrization of an embedded torus  $\mathbb{T}$ 

$$X(\theta,\phi) = \begin{pmatrix} (R+r\cos\theta)\cos\phi\\ (R+r\cos\theta)\sin\phi\\ r\sin\theta \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (A.1)

Using parametrization (A.1), in the next paragraph we derive the main geometrical quantities, like tangent and normal vectors, first and second fundamental form, in order to obtain an explicit expression for the metric and the curvatures of  $\mathbb{T}$  and for  $\nabla_s \mathbf{n}$ .

Letting

$$X_{\theta} := \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} X, \qquad X_{\phi} := \frac{\partial}{\partial \phi} X, \qquad \boldsymbol{\nu} := \frac{X_{\theta} \wedge X_{\phi}}{|X_{\theta} \wedge X_{\phi}|},$$

we have

$$X_{\theta} = \begin{pmatrix} -r\sin\theta\cos\phi\\ -r\sin\theta\sin\phi\\ r\cos\theta \end{pmatrix}, \qquad X_{\phi} = \begin{pmatrix} -(R+r\cos\theta)\sin\phi\\ (R+r\cos\theta)\cos\phi\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \boldsymbol{\nu} = -\begin{pmatrix} \cos\theta\cos\phi\\ \cos\theta\sin\phi\\ \sin\theta \end{pmatrix},$$
$$X_{\theta\theta} = \begin{pmatrix} -r\cos\theta\cos\phi\\ -r\cos\theta\sin\phi\\ -r\sin\theta \end{pmatrix}, \qquad X_{\phi\phi} = \begin{pmatrix} -(R+r\cos\theta)\cos\phi\\ -(R+r\cos\theta)\sin\phi\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad X_{\theta\phi} = \begin{pmatrix} r\sin\theta\sin\phi\\ -r\sin\theta\cos\phi\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

The unit tangent vectors are

$$\mathbf{e}_1(\theta,\phi) := \frac{X_\theta}{|X_\theta|} = \begin{pmatrix} -\sin\theta\cos\phi\\ -\sin\theta\sin\phi\\ \cos\theta \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \mathbf{e}_2(\theta,\phi) := \frac{X_\phi}{|X_\phi|} = \begin{pmatrix} -\sin\phi\\ \cos\phi\\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Note that this choice of tangent vectors yields an *inner* unit normal  $\nu$ . The first and second fundamental forms are

$$g = \begin{pmatrix} r^2 & 0\\ 0 & (R+r\cos\theta)^2 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad II = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{r} & 0\\ 0 & \frac{\cos\theta}{R+r\cos\theta} \end{pmatrix}.$$

We have  $\sqrt{\overline{g}} = r(R + r\cos\theta), g^{ii} := (g_{ii})^{-1}$ . Thus, the shape operator  $\mathfrak{B}$  has the form

$$\begin{cases} \mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_1 = \frac{1}{r}\mathbf{e}_1\\ \mathfrak{B}\mathbf{e}_2 = \frac{\cos\theta}{R+r\cos\theta}\mathbf{e}_2 \end{cases}$$
(A.2)

from which we have that  $\mathbf{e}_1$  and  $\mathbf{e}_2$  are the principal directions. Then, the principal curvatures are

$$c_1 = \frac{1}{r}, \qquad c_2 = \frac{\cos\theta}{R + r\cos\theta}.$$
 (A.3)

Now, we compute  $(\nabla \mathbf{e}_i)\mathbf{e}_j$ . Deriving the relation  $\mathbf{e}_i \cdot \mathbf{e}_j = \delta_{ij}$  we see that

$$(\nabla \mathbf{e}_1)^T \mathbf{e}_1 = (\nabla \mathbf{e}_2)^T \mathbf{e}_2 = 0$$
 and  $(\nabla \mathbf{e}_1)^T \mathbf{e}_2 = -(\nabla \mathbf{e}_2)^T \mathbf{e}_1.$  (A.4)

To differentiate along  $\mathbf{e}_1$ , let

$$\begin{cases} \theta(t) = \frac{t}{r} + \theta_0 \\ \phi(t) = \phi_0 \end{cases}$$

and set  $\gamma(t) = X(\theta(t), \phi(t))$ . We have  $\gamma(0) = X(\theta_0, \phi_0)$  and  $\gamma'(0) = \frac{1}{r}X_{\theta}(\theta_0, \phi_0) = \mathbf{e}_1(\theta_0, \phi_0)$ . Thus, the directional derivatives of  $\mathbf{e}_1$  and  $\mathbf{e}_2$  along  $\mathbf{e}_1$  are given by

$$(\nabla \mathbf{e}_1)\mathbf{e}_1 = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\bigg|_{t=0} \frac{1}{r} X_{\theta}(\theta(t), \phi(t)) = \frac{1}{r^2} X_{\theta\theta}, \qquad (\nabla \mathbf{e}_2)\mathbf{e}_1 = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\bigg|_{t=0} \mathbf{e}_2(\theta(t), \phi(t)) = \mathbf{0}.$$

To differentiate along  $\mathbf{e}_2$ , we set

$$\begin{cases} \theta(t) = \theta_0 \\ \phi(t) = \frac{t}{R + r \cos \theta_0} + \phi_0 \end{cases},$$

and take  $\gamma(t) = X(\theta(t), \phi(t))$ , so that  $\gamma(0) = X(\theta_0, \phi_0)$  and  $\gamma'(0) = \frac{1}{R + r \cos \theta_0} X_{\phi}(\theta_0, \phi_0) = \mathbf{e}_2(\theta_0, \phi_0)$ . Thus,

$$(\nabla \mathbf{e}_1)\mathbf{e}_2 = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \bigg|_{t=0} \frac{1}{r} X_\theta(\theta(t), \phi(t)) = \frac{1}{r(R+r\cos\theta_0)} X_{\theta\phi},$$
$$(\nabla \mathbf{e}_2)\mathbf{e}_2 = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \bigg|_{t=0} \frac{1}{R+r\cos\theta(t)} X_\phi(\theta(t), \phi(t)) = \frac{1}{(R+r\cos\theta_0)^2} X_{\phi\phi}.$$

The geodesic curvatures  $\kappa_1$  and  $\kappa_2$  of the principal lines of curvature can thus be obtained by

$$\kappa_1 = \mathbf{e}_2(\nabla \mathbf{e}_1)\mathbf{e}_1 = \frac{1}{R + r\cos\phi}X_\phi \cdot \frac{1}{r^2}X_{\theta\theta} = 0,$$
  

$$\kappa_2 = \mathbf{e}_2(\nabla \mathbf{e}_1)\mathbf{e}_2 = \frac{1}{r(R + r\cos\theta)^2}X_\phi \cdot X_{\theta\phi} = \frac{-\sin\theta}{R + r\cos\theta}.$$

By the definition of spin connection  $\mathbb{A}$  in subsection 6.1, we also read

$$\mathbb{A}^{1} = (\mathbf{e}_{1}, D_{\mathbf{e}_{1}} \mathbf{e}_{2})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \stackrel{(A.4)}{=} -\kappa_{1} = 0, \qquad \mathbb{A}^{2} = (\mathbf{e}_{1}, D_{\mathbf{e}_{2}} \mathbf{e}_{2})_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \stackrel{(A.4)}{=} -\kappa_{2} = \frac{\sin \theta}{R + r \cos \theta}.$$

The explicit forms of the surface differential operators on the torus are

$$\nabla_{s}\alpha = g^{ii}\partial_{i}\alpha = \frac{1}{r^{2}}(\partial_{\theta}\alpha)X_{\theta} + \frac{1}{(R+r\cos\theta)^{2}}(\partial_{\phi}\alpha)X_{\phi}$$
$$= \frac{1}{r}(\partial_{\theta}\alpha)\mathbf{e}_{1} + \frac{1}{R+r\cos\theta}(\partial_{\phi}\alpha)\mathbf{e}_{2},$$
$$\Delta_{s} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{g}}\partial_{i}(\sqrt{g}g^{ij}\partial_{j}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{g}}\left(\partial_{\theta}\left(\sqrt{g}\frac{1}{r^{2}}\partial_{\theta}\right) + \partial_{\phi}\left(\sqrt{g}\frac{1}{(R+r\cos\theta)^{2}}\partial_{\phi}\right)\right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{r^{2}}\partial_{\theta\theta}^{2} - \frac{\sin\theta}{r(R+r\cos\theta)}\partial_{\theta} + \frac{1}{(R+r\cos\theta)^{2}}\partial_{\phi\phi}^{2}.$$
(A.5)

For  $\mathbf{n} = \cos \alpha \mathbf{e}_1 + \sin \alpha \mathbf{e}_2$ , the explicit expression of the surface gradient  $\nabla_s \mathbf{n}$  in terms of the deviation angle  $\alpha$ , with respect to the Darboux frame  $(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{t}, \boldsymbol{\nu})$  is

$$\nabla_{s}\mathbf{n} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \frac{\alpha_{\theta}}{r}\cos\alpha + \left(\frac{\alpha_{\phi}}{R+r\cos\theta} - \frac{\sin\theta}{R+r\cos\theta}\right)\sin\alpha & -\frac{\alpha_{\theta}}{r}\sin\alpha + \left(\frac{\alpha_{\phi}}{R+r\cos\theta} - \frac{\sin\theta}{R+r\cos\theta}\right)\cos\alpha & 0 \\ \frac{1}{r}\cos^{2}\alpha + \frac{\cos\theta}{R+r\cos\theta}\sin^{2}\alpha & \left(\frac{\cos\theta}{R+r\cos\theta} - \frac{1}{r}\right)\sin\alpha\cos\alpha & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Appendix B. Some integration formulas

Let b > 1, it holds

$$\int_{0}^{2\pi} \frac{\sin^2 \theta}{b + \cos \theta} d\theta = 2\pi \left( b - \sqrt{b^2 - 1} \right),\tag{B.1}$$

$$\int_{0}^{2\pi} \frac{\cos^2 \theta}{b + \cos \theta} d\theta = 2\pi b \left( \frac{b}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} - 1 \right).$$
(B.2)

For  $\theta \in [0, \pi), b > 1$ 

$$\int \frac{1}{b + \cos \theta} d\theta = \frac{2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} \arctan\left(\frac{(b - 1)\sin \theta}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}(1 + \cos \theta)}\right) + c$$
$$= \frac{2}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} \arctan\left(\frac{(b - 1)}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}} \tan\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)\right) + c.$$

Thus,

$$\int_0^{2\pi} \frac{1}{b + \cos \theta} d\theta = 2 \lim_{s \to \pi^+} \int_0^s \frac{1}{b + \cos \theta} d\theta = \frac{2\pi}{\sqrt{b^2 - 1}}.$$

## Appendix C. The general Euler-Lagrange equation

The Euler-Lagrange equation of (6.26) is

$$-K_{1}\operatorname{div}_{s}\left[\left((\nabla_{s}\alpha - \mathbb{A})\cdot\mathbf{t}\right)\mathbf{t}\right] - K_{3}\operatorname{div}_{s}\left[\left((\nabla_{s}\alpha - \mathbb{A})\cdot\mathbf{n}\right)\mathbf{n}\right] + (K_{3} - K_{1})\left((\nabla_{s}\alpha - \mathbb{A})\cdot\mathbf{t}\right)\left((\nabla_{s}\alpha - \mathbb{A})\cdot\mathbf{n}\right) - K_{3}\frac{(c_{1}^{2} - c_{2}^{2})}{2}\sin(2\alpha) + (K_{2} - K_{3})\frac{(c_{1} - c_{2})^{2}}{4}\sin(4\alpha) = 0.$$
(C.1)

*Proof.* Let  $\beta \in C_c^{\infty}(\Sigma)$ , we study the first variation of (6.26) in the direction  $\beta$ , i.e.  $\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}W(\mathbf{n}_t)\Big|_{t=0}$ , where

 $\mathbf{n}_t := \cos(\alpha + t\beta)\mathbf{e}_1 + \sin(\alpha + t\beta)\mathbf{e}_2, \qquad \mathbf{t}_t := -\sin(\alpha + t\beta)\mathbf{e}_1 + \cos(\alpha + t\beta)\mathbf{e}_2.$ It holds  $\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathbf{n}_t = \beta \mathbf{t}_t, \qquad \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}\mathbf{t}_t = -\beta \mathbf{n}_t.$  We split the energy W into four terms

$$\begin{split} W_1(t) &= \frac{K_1}{2} \int_{\Sigma} \left( (\nabla_s (\alpha + t\beta) - \mathbb{A}) \cdot \mathbf{t}_t)^2 \mathrm{d}S, \\ W_2(t) &= \frac{K_2}{2} \int_{\Sigma} (c_1 - c_2)^2 \sin^2(\alpha + t\beta) \cos^2(\alpha + t\beta) \, \mathrm{d}S, \\ &= \frac{K_2}{2} \int_{\Sigma} (c_1 - c_2)^2 \left( \frac{\sin(2\alpha + 2t\beta)}{2} \right)^2 \, \mathrm{d}S, \\ W_{3a}(t) &= \frac{K_3}{2} \int_{\Sigma} ((\nabla_s (\alpha + t\beta) - \mathbb{A}) \cdot \mathbf{n}_t)^2 \mathrm{d}S, \\ W_{3b}(t) &= \frac{K_3}{2} \int_{\Sigma} (c_1 \cos^2(\alpha + t\beta) + c_2 \sin^2(\alpha + t\beta))^2 \, \mathrm{d}S \\ &= \frac{K_3}{2} \int_{\Sigma} \left( \frac{c_1 + c_2}{2} + \frac{c_1 - c_2}{2} \cos(2\alpha + 2t\beta) \right)^2 \, \mathrm{d}S \end{split}$$

We compute the first variation of each term

$$\begin{split} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}W_{1}(t)\Big|_{t=0} &= K_{1}\int_{\Sigma}\left(\left(\nabla_{s}(\alpha+t\beta)-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{t}_{t}\right)\left(\nabla_{s}\beta\cdot\mathbf{t}_{t}+\left(\nabla_{s}(\alpha+t\beta)-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\left(-\beta\,\mathbf{n}_{t}\right)\right)\mathrm{d}S\Big|_{t=0} \\ &= K_{1}\int_{\Sigma}\left(\left(\nabla_{s}\alpha-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{t}\right)\left(\nabla_{s}\beta\cdot\mathbf{t}-\beta\left(\nabla_{s}\alpha-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{n}\right)\mathrm{d}S \\ &= -K_{1}\int_{\Sigma}\left\{\left.\mathrm{div}_{s}\left[\left(\left(\nabla_{s}\alpha-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{t}\right)\mathbf{t}\right]+\left(\left(\nabla_{s}\alpha-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{t}\right)\left(\left(\nabla_{s}\alpha-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{n}\right)\right\}\beta\,\mathrm{d}S, \\ \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}W_{2}(t)\Big|_{t=0} &= \frac{K_{2}}{4}\int_{\Sigma}\left(c_{1}-c_{2}\right)^{2}\sin(4\alpha)\beta\,\mathrm{d}S, \\ \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}W_{3a}(t)\Big|_{t=0} &= -K_{3}\int_{\Sigma}\left\{\left.\mathrm{div}_{s}\left[\left(\left(\nabla_{s}\alpha-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{n}\right)\mathbf{n}\right]-\left(\left(\nabla_{s}\alpha-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{t}\right)\left(\left(\nabla_{s}\alpha-\mathbb{A}\right)\cdot\mathbf{n}\right)\right\}\beta\,\mathrm{d}S, \\ \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}W_{3b}(t)\Big|_{t=0} &= -\frac{K_{3}}{2}\int_{\Sigma}\left\{\left(c_{1}^{2}-c_{2}^{2}\right)\sin(2\alpha)+\frac{\left(c_{1}-c_{2}\right)^{2}}{2}\sin(4\alpha)\right\}\beta\,\mathrm{d}S. \end{split}$$

Collecting the four terms, we obtain (C.1)

#### References

- S. Baraket. Critical points of the Ginzburg-Landau system on a Riemannian surface. Asymptotic Anal., 13(3):277–317, 1996.
- [2] S. Bartels, G. Dolzmann, R. H. Nochetto, and A. Raisch. Finite element methods for director fields on flexible surfaces. Interfaces Free Bound., 14(2):231–272, 2012.
- [3] A. Boutet de Monvel-Berthier, V. Georgescu, and R. Purice. A boundary value problem related to the Ginzburg-Landau model. Comm. Math. Phys., 142(1):1–23, 1991.
- [4] M. J. Bowick and L. Giomi. Two-dimensional matter: order, curvature and defects. Adv. Phys., 58(5):449-563, 2009.
- [5] H. Brezis. Functional analysis, Sobolev spaces and partial differential equations. Universitext. Springer, New York, 2011.
- [6] H. Brezis, J. Coron, and E. H. Lieb. Harmonic maps with defects. Comm. Math. Phys., 107(4):649-705, 1986.
- [7] G. Canevari, A. Segatti, and M. Veneroni. In preparation. 2014.
- [8] P. Cannarsa and V. Vespri. On maximal L<sup>p</sup> regularity for the abstract Cauchy problem. Boll. Un. Mat. Ital. B (6), 5(1):165-175, 1986.
- [9] G. Chen, Z. Ding, C.-R. Hu, W.-M. Ni, and J. Zhou. A note on the elliptic sine-Gordon equation. Contemp. Math., 357:49-68, 2004.
- [10] Y. M. Chen. The weak solutions to the evolution problems of harmonic maps. Math. Z., 201(1):69-74, 1989.
- [11] Y. M. Chen and M. Struwe. Existence and partial regularity results for the heat flow for harmonic maps. Math. Z., 201(1):83–103, 1989.
- [12] P. G. De Gennes and J. Prost. The Physics of Liquid Crystals, volume 83 of International Series of Monographs on Physics. Oxford Science Publications, Oxford, 1995.

- [13] M. P. do Carmo. Differential geometry of curves and surfaces. Prentice-Hall Inc., Englewood Cliffs, N.J., 1976. Translated from the Portuguese.
- [14] L. Evans. Partial Differential Equations, volume 19 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, first edition, 2002.
- [15] V. Guillemin and A. Pollack. Differential topology. Prentice-Hall Inc., Englewood Cliffs, N.J., 1974.
- [16] A. Haraux. Systèmes dynamiques dissipatifs et applications, volume 17 of Recherches en Mathématiques Appliquées [Research in Applied Mathematics]. Masson, Paris, 1991.
- [17] R. Hardt, D. Kinderlehrer, and F.-H. Lin. Existence and partial regularity of static liquid crystal configurations. Comm. Math. Phys., 105(4):547–570, 1986.
- [18] F. Hélein. Harmonic maps, conservation laws and moving frames, volume 150 of Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, second edition, 2002. Translated from the 1996 French original, With a foreword by James Eells.
- [19] W. Helfrich and J. Prost. Intrinsic bending force in anisotropic membranes made of chiral molecules. Phys. Rev. A, 38:3065–3068, 1988.
- [20] S. Kralj, R. Rosso, and E. G. Virga. Curvature control of valence on nematic shells. Soft Matter, 7:670–683, 2011.
- [21] H. Le Dret and A. Raoult. The membrane shell model in nonlinear elasticity: a variational asymptotic derivation. J. Nonlinear Sci., 6(1):59–84, 1996.
- [22] J. M. Lee. Introduction to smooth manifolds, volume 218 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer, New York, second edition, 2013.
- [23] F. Lin and C. Wang. The analysis of harmonic maps and their heat flows. World Scientific Publishing Co. Pte. Ltd., Hackensack, NJ, 2008.
- [24] L. Lorenzi, A. Lunardi, G. Metafune, and D. Pallara. Analytic semigroups and Reaction-Diffusion problems. 2005. Internet seminar. http://www.math.unipr.it/~lunardi/LectureNotes/I-Sem2005.pdf.
- [25] T. C. Lubensky and J. Prost. Orientational order and vesicle shape. J. Phys. II France, 2(3):371–382, 1992.
- [26] A. Lunardi. Analytic semigroups and optimal regularity in parabolic problems. Progress in Nonlinear Differential Equations and their Applications, 16. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1995.
- [27] B. L. Mbanga, G. M. Grason, and C. D. Santangelo. Frustrated order on extrinsic geometries. Phys. Rev. Lett., 108:017801, Jan 2012.
- [28] J. W. Milnor. Topology from the differentiable viewpoint. Based on notes by David W. Weaver. The University Press of Virginia, Charlottesville, Va., 1965.
- [29] G. Napoli and L. Vergori. Equilibrium of nematic vesicles. J. Phys. A: Math. Theor., 43(44):445207, 2010.
- [30] G. Napoli and L. Vergori. Extrinsic curvature effects on nematic shells. Phys. Rev. Lett., 108(20):207803, 2012.
- [31] G. Napoli and L. Vergori. Surface free energies for nematic shells. Phys. Rev. E, 85(6):061701, 2012.
- [32] D. R. Nelson. Toward a tetravalent chemistry of colloids. Nano Lett., 2(10):1125–1129, 2002.
- [33] T.-S. Nguyen, J. Geng, R. L. E. Selinger, and J. V. Selinger. Nematic order on deformable vesicle: theory and simulation. Soft Matter, 9:8314–8326, 2013.
- [34] R. Rosso. Curvature effects in vesicle-particle interactions. R. Soc. Lond. Proc. Ser. A Math. Phys. Eng. Sci., 459(2032):829–852, 2003.
- [35] R. Rosso, E. G. Virga, and S. Kralj. Parallel transport and defects on nematic shells. Contin. Mech. Thermodyn., 24(4-6):643-664, 2012.
- [36] R. Schoen and K. Uhlenbeck. Boundary regularity and the Dirichlet problem for harmonic maps. J. Differential Geom., 18(2):253–268, 1983.
- [37] A. Segatti, M. Snarski, and M. Veneroni. Equilibrium configurations of nematic liquid crystals on a torus. arXiv:1401.6038v2, 2014. Submitted, 2014.
- [38] R. L. Selinger, A. Konya, A. Travesset, and J. V. Selinger. Monte carlo studies of the xy model on two-dimensional curved surfaces. J.Phys. Chem B, 48:12989–13993, 2011.
- [39] S. Shkoller. Well-posedness and global attractors for liquid crystals on Riemannian manifolds. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 27(5-6):1103–1137, 2002.
- [40] R. E. Showalter. Monotone operators in Banach space and nonlinear partial differential equations, volume 49 of Mathematical Surveys and Monographs. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1997.
- [41] J. Straley. Liquid crystals in two dimensions. Phys. Rev. A, 4(2):675–681, 1971.
- [42] Z. Tu and U. Seifert. Concise theory of chiral lipid membranes. Phys. Rev. E, 76(3):031603, 2007.
- [43] E. G. Virga. Variational theories for liquid crystals, volume 8 of Applied Mathematics and Mathematical Computation. Chapman & Hall, London, 1994.
- [44] V. Vitelli and D. R. Nelson. Nematic textures in spherical shells. Phys. Rev. E, 74(2):021711, 2006.
- [45] G.-R. Yi, D. J. Pine, and S. Sacanna. Recent progress on patchy colloids and their self-assembly. J. Phys.: Condens. Matter, 25(19):193101, 2013.
- [46] E. Zeidler. Nonlinear functional analysis and its applications. I. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1986. Fixed-point theorems, Translated from the German by Peter R. Wadsack.